Portland State University

PDXScholar

Dissertations and Theses

Dissertations and Theses

5-10-1996

An Assessment of the Needs of International Students for Student Services at Southern Oregon State College

Molly K. Emmons

Portland State University

Follow this and additional works at: https://pdxscholar.library.pdx.edu/open_access_etds

Part of the Bilingual, Multilingual, and Multicultural Education Commons

Let us know how access to this document benefits you.

Recommended Citation

Emmons, Molly K., "An Assessment of the Needs of International Students for Student Services at Southern Oregon State College" (1996). *Dissertations and Theses.* Paper 5076. https://doi.org/10.15760/etd.6950

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access. It has been accepted for inclusion in Dissertations and Theses by an authorized administrator of PDXScholar. Please contact us if we can make this document more accessible: pdxscholar@pdx.edu.

THESIS APPROVAL

The abstract and thesis of Molly K. Emmons for the Master of Arts in TESOL were presented May 10, 1996, and accepted by the thesis committee and the department.

COMMITTEE APPROVALS:	Kimberley Brown Chair
	Jeanette S. DeCarrico
	Duncan Carter Representative of the Office of Graduate Studies
DEPARTMENT APPROVAL:	Beatrice Oshika, Chair Department of Applied Linguistics
* * * * * * * * * * * *	* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *
ACCEPTED FOR PORTLAND STATE	on 26 June 1996

ABSTRACT

AN ABSTRACT OF THE THESIS OF Molly K. Emmons for the Master of Arts in TESOL presented on May 10, 1996.

Title: AN ASSESSMENT OF THE NEEDS OF INTERNATIONAL STUDENTS FOR STUDENT SERVICES AT SOUTHERN OREGON STATE COLLEGE

International students at our institutions of higher education have educational and personal needs which extend beyond the classroom. These needs are supposedly provided for by student personnel services, but little data has been collected which examines how international students use student services, and if their use differs significantly from use by American students. If their perceptions of students services and use of these resources does differ, what does that signify?

This study measures the use and perceptions of student services by international and American students at Southern Oregon State College. Twenty-one philosophical objectives were examined for levels of importance, effectiveness, and resultant need. A list of twenty resources at the College were compiled and respondents were asked to rate the helpfulness of each resource. Demographic data on students included residence, length of time on campus, involvement in extracurricular activities, and other characteristics and was compared to knowledge of student services resources. International students were asked to identify their English language proficiency and this was compared with their need for student services

objectives.

All three hypotheses that there would be no differences between American and international students in their perceptions of the importance, effectiveness, and helpfulness of student services were rejected at the .05 level of significance. International students found three objectives to be ineffective, and the focus of these objectives suggested that cultural differences may contribute to student problems. A correlation between self-reported English language proficiency and satisfaction of needs for student services objectives was noted, while no relationship between TOEFL score and satisfaction of needs was found.

Southern Oregon State College may want to reconsider its orientation procedures in light of the number of "don't know" responses from students when asked about a variety of student services. Awareness of student services and the effectiveness of those services for both American and international students are issues which this study aims to help the college address.

AN ASSESSMENT OF THE NEEDS OF INTERNATIONAL STUDENTS FOR STUDENT SERVICES AT SOUTHERN OREGON STATE COLLEGE

by

MOLLY K. EMMONS

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

MASTER OF ARTS in TESOL

Portland State University 1996

PREFACE AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The thesis that follows has charted an intricate course, far from what I first imagined it to be. My original interest was in the academic experiences of international students outside of their classrooms which caused them difficulty. I focused on their experiences in tutoring situations and determined that I would research whether more plentiful and sophisticated tutoring was indicated

This led me to the proposed Writing Center at the University of Portland, where I was an instructor, and where an ESL component was planned. I proposed to use a faculty survey to discover which academic and other difficulties of international students could be identified for the purpose of designing the ESL tutoring component.

After an extended hiatus (four years) I resumed work on my thesis only to discover that the Writing Center—and its ESL component—were up and running and had been for two years. What followed was a perplexing attempt to salvage my foundering thesis.

I went back to my original area of focus to delve into what had interested me to begin with. I realized that I wanted to focus on the needs of international students outside of their classes. As an ESL instructor for the last seven years, I have served time and again in the capacity of advisor and counselor to international students who are lost in the American college environment. These students lacked information about resources available to them on campus; I

decided to focus my study in this area. I feel this study provides important information about how international students perceive and use student services as well as the extent of their knowledge of student resources, especially in comparison with American students.

I am extremely grateful for the learning opportunity which has come my way in the writing of this thesis. I teach my freshman composition students that good writing has "resonance"; like a stone dropped in a pool, it must create ripples which spread out from itself to touch others and it must receive those same ripples back again. I can sincerely state that this thesis has created and undergone that effect. Many individuals can account for this claim.

The faculty in the Department of Applied Linguistics at

Portland State University have experienced my trials with creating a
successful study and have implemented policy changes as a result of
them. My thesis advisor, thesis committee, and the excellent
personnel in the Graduate Studies Office have graciously stretched
all boundaries to allow me every opportunity for success despite
multiple obstacles which seemed to pile themselves perversely upon my
efforts. I have learned as much from my personal interactions in
this process as I have from any other facet of my work.

This thesis has resonated into the composition courses I teach at Rogue Community College. My students more fully understand the idea behind primary research; I have taught them firsthand how to research literature and use the library resources. Several of my students are emotionally invested in the success of my thesis.

This thesis has resonated onto the campus at Southern Oregon State College, where I conducted the study with the help of former colleagues and new friends. Administrative personnel are anticipating receiving the results of the study.

This thesis has resonated strongly in my personal life, in my relationship with my family, my husband and son, my mother and father. My friends as well have become interested and involved as I have struggled over the last several months to create a study of worth. All of their efforts, their patience, their support are integral to any success I may achieve.

This thesis resonates most strongly within me. My sense of self-esteem has plummeted and soared with my writing experiences, and I am a stronger and more learned person for having undergone every difficulty. I have forged within myself a determination and desire I didn't know I possessed. I have found courage and fortitude which have gone unneeded for many long years.

Conducting this study and writing this thesis has affected every aspect of my life--all for the better, I realize. I have also come to realize that knowledge arrives in great and painful bursts sometimes, and that too resonates. I have been the amazed recipient of several such bursts of knowledge in my journey toward completing a master's degree. It is my fervent hope that the reading of this thesis will resonate a small amount of that knowledge to others.

Molly Emmons
April 1996

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Pa	AGE
PREFACE AND	ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS i	ίi
LIST OF TAB	LES	x
CHAPTER		
I	INTRODUCTION	1
	Purpose of a College Education	3
	Definition of Student Services	3
	Statement of the Problem	4
	Purpose	6
	Significance of the Study	8
	Method of the Study	9
	Single Institution Study	10
	Limitations	11
II	REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	12
	Purpose of the Literature Review	12
	Needs Assessment Survey Development	13
	Studies of the Problems and Needs of International Students	15
	Academic Supports and Models	17
	English Language Proficiency Studies Relating to Academic Success	18

III	METHODOLOGY	2
	Population and Sample	:3
	Data Collection	25
	Instrument Development	28
	Issues of Reliability and Validity 3	34
	Piloting the Instrument	3E
	Treatment of the Data	37
	"Importance" of Objectives	39
	"Effectiveness" of Objectives 4	<u>1</u>
	"Needs" of Students Regarding Objectives 4	13
	"Helpfulness of Resources" 4	15
	English Language Proficiency Factor 4	17
IV	RESULTS	19
	Sample Returns	50
	Importance of Objectives	50
	Differences between International and American Students	51
	Rank Order Interpretations for Each Group and a Comparison Between the Two Groups 5	51
	Demographic characteristics 5	6
	Effectiveness of Objectives	56
	Differences between International and American Students	57
	Rank Order Interpretations 6	31

		International Students .	•	•	•	•	OT
		American Students					62
		Comparison of the Two Groups	5				გ5
		Demographic Characteristics					66
	Needs	of Students					66
		International Students .					66
		American Students					67
		Comparison of American and International Students Regar Need		ng			7 0
	Helpf	ulness of Resources					71
		Differences between American International Students .			•		71
		Rank Order Differences for and International Students a Comparison of Both	and	a			71
		Student listed resources .					75
		Demographic Characteristics					78
	Engli	sh Language Proficiency .					81
	Summa	ry of Findings					83
٧	DISCUSSION						87
	Findi	ngs					88
		Importance of Objectives .					88
		Effectiveness of Objectives					89
		Needs of Students					91
		Helpfulness of Resources .					92
		Demographic Characteristics					93

		English Language Proficiency .		94
		Conclusions and Implications		94
		Comparison of Results with Agler Study		98
		Recommendations		99
		Limitations		101
		Suggestions for Revision of the Questionnaire		104
		Suggestions for Further Research		106
REFERENCES				108
APPENDICES				112
	Α	Student Services Questionnaire		113
	В	Respondent Debriefing Letter		123
	С	Table XIV, American and International Student Demographic Data		125

LIST OF TABLES

TABLE		PAGE
Ι	Significant Differences of Perceptions of Importance and Effectiveness of Objectives by Respondent Groups	51
II	International Student Perceptions of Importance of Objectives by Rank Order	58
III	American Student Perceptions of Importance of Objectives by Rank Order	59
IV	International Student Perceptions of Effectiveness of Objectives by Rank Order	63
V	American Student Perceptions of Effectiveness of Objectives by Rank Order	64
VI	Needs of International Students by Rank Order	68
VII	Needs of American Students by Rank Order	69
VIII	Significant Differences Between American and International Students of Perceptions of Helpfulness of Available Resources	72
IX	International Student Perceptions of Resources by Rank Order	76
X	American Student Perceptions of Resources by Rank Order	77
XI	Demographic Comparison of International and American Students by Knowledge of Resources	80
XII	Relation Between Self-Reported English Proficiency and Extent to Which Needs are Met for International Students	82
XIII	Relation Between Self-Reported TOEFL Score and Extent to Which Needs are Met for International Students	82
XIV	American and International Student Demographic	122

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

In 1992 I was hired by the English Department at Southern Oregon State College to teach a variety of composition and literature courses. My offer of employment was based on an old resume which did not include information pertaining to my graduate studies in Applied Linguistics in the field of teaching English to speakers of other languages (TESOL). When I informed the department of my training, I was almost immediately considered for a position as an ESL specialist teaching composition courses restricted to ESL students. At SOSC, as well as at many other American institutions of higher learning, fully admitted international students are tested by a combination of discrete grammar questions and a holistically-graded composition. Those who fail to achieve the standard for freshman composition (Writing 121 at Oregon's public colleges) are placed in the Writing 101, 102, 103 series or its equivalent. These three classes currently (Spring 1996) enroll more than 25 percent of the admitted international students on the SOSC campus; these are students who have passed the Test of English as a Foreign Language (TOEFL).

As a concurrent employee of the American Language Academy, which serves as an English language institute for Southern Oregon State College, I was in an excellent position to observe international students as they completed the highest level of English language classes and made the transition to regularly admitted status

at the college. At the time, I was the only employee who worked in both capacities as an ALA instructor and as a regular instructor at the college. As a result, I was asked to lecture each quarter to the assembled ALA students about the coming challenges and difficulties they would face as American college students.

In short, I was amazed by what these students did not know. As they were likely to enter regular status at SOSC at the beginning of any quarter, chances were quite high that they would not go through freshman orientation, which is offered only at the beginning of each academic year. As may be expected, they were unfamiliar with many American college classroom procedures and with most of the resources and personnel. In some cases my lecture was the only orientation these students received. As I fielded the same questions term after term during these lectures, I became apprehensive about the experience these students—and any international students coming to a new American campus—would have. They clearly had the ability and the ambition, but they needed knowledge about the resources available to them.

American students face many of these same problems as they begin their college careers. But the difficulties of international students are compounded by the language proficiency factor as well as several others—cultural, religious, even technological. Although they are entitled to the same richness in a college experience as American students, it is possible that this experience becomes unduly restricted to knowledge imparted in the course work.

Purpose of a college education

The goals of higher education go beyond the intellectual to the personal development of students. McIntyre (1975) indicates that an effective student personnel program can be instrumental in achieving a community spirit and high student morale. It is "not a matter of convenience or luxury; it is a matter of necessity" (61). Agler (1980) adds that student personnel services and instructional services together form the educational program of an institution. International students and American students have equal access to both instructional and student personnel services when they are admitted to institutions of higher education; if a lack of community spirit and low student morale is detected in the international student group as a whole, both student personnel services and instructional services should be examined as factors.

Definition of student services

Student personnel services can be defined in several ways.

These include the philosophical point of view of student personnel, as well as the philosophy of student development. Another essential feature of student personnel services is the functions or services which may be coordinated by personnel workers under the direction of the college. These functions vary according to the particular needs of different institutions. College and university bulletins may be used to determine which services are provided at a particular

institution. From these, lists can be compiled which represent services offered by most colleges and universities. In this study, which focuses on Southern Oregon State College, these include:

Academic Resource Center, including Counseling Academic Advising Career Placement Workshops and Labs for remedial reading study habits test-taking skills Admissions criteria Discipline Financial Aid Health Services Housing and Food Service Special Services student orientation foreign student program religious activities women's center disabled student advisor minority student affairs Student activities Writing Center and Math Center

Statement of the problem

The majority of students . . . arrive in the United States with very little idea of the organization of American institutions of higher education, let alone with an understanding of the cultural adjustment problems they will face (Lee et al., 1981, x).

International students who have been fully admitted to the college are presumed to have undergone the same orientation procedure as American students and to be aware of the variety of student services offered. But are they using the services to the same extent

as American students? If not, is language proficiency affecting their use of student services?

With the growing diversity of student backgrounds during recent years, there is a need to re-evaluate student services programs in order to adequately meet the needs of the students. According to Joan Jackson, Associate Dean of Students at Southern Oregon State College, a campus-wide survey currently being conducted in preparation for accreditation in the 1996-97 academic year is being used for the purpose of gathering raw data on all aspects of the student experience. The College Outcomes Survey (1995) being used includes a section on use of student services. Jackson points cut the importance of basing evaluations on raw data rather than on unmeasured assumptions as had been done in the past. This is no longer acceptable to administrators at SOSC. According to Jackson:

"We can't keep relying on what's always been done."

There have been few efforts to determine whether the needs of international students are being met by student personnel services, as regards the extent of their use of existing services. Even the accreditation survey for SOSC will not provide data in this area.

One SOSC student (Tanaka 1994) did conduct an independent survey of international students at the college in which questions about use and awareness of the counseling services at SOSC were included.

Tanaka found that 63 of the 91 international students surveyed were not aware of the counseling services. As a result, counselors in the Academic Resource Center at SOSC are creating and promoting a new

group counseling session to be held regularly for international students. This lack of awareness supports the hypothesis that international students do not use student services to the extent that they are used by American students at SOSC. The response by the counselors indicates an openness to revising existing programs in the area of student services based on new data. Further surveying of students may provide data for further positive changes if they are indicated.

Purpose

If the personnel at an institute of higher education who work with international students become concerned about the performance of those students, they must examine a variety of factors to determine which are having a negative effect. In addition to the instruction itself and the abilities of the individual students, an important component of the college experience is the services provided outside of the classroom.

College instructors at Southern Oregon State College, consistent with faculty at other institutions, have complained that international students are not performing at the level of American students. Many of the international students themselves admit that they are having a number of difficulties with their college experience; these are common complaints at American colleges. "Difficulties are expected," says Johnson (1971), "and consequently programs and university personnel are often provided to ease the

the use of student personnel services by international students is a major contributing factor, the general literature pertaining to assessment both of the needs of international students and of the use of student services should be explored, as well as literature describing studies of the use of student services by international students, if that is available. The conclusions made in these studies will help in making policy decisions regarding the education of international students. At Southern Oregon State College, international students have never been surveyed regarding their personnel needs, and previous studies have not been examined for data or conclusions which would suggest alternatives to the present procedures for answering those students' needs.

To assess the use of services for students at Southern Oregon State College by international students, the following questions will be addressed in this study:

- 1. How important is each objective of Student Services at Southern Oregon State College for international students when compared to American students?
- 2. How effectively is each objective performed at Southern Oregon State College for international students when compared to American students?
- 3. To what extent are the various objectives performed as needed as Southern Oregon State College? These needs emerge out of the perceived importance and effectiveness of objectives.

- 4. How helpful are the resources available to students outside the classroom at Southern Oregon State College?
- 5. To what extent do American college students differ from international students in their use of student services at Southern Oregon State College?
- 6. Does English language proficiency play a role in the use of student services at Southern Oregon State College?

These questions will be examined through noting a variety of differences between the students. Selected questions will be examined by distributions of year in school, length of time at the college, English language proficiency, and extent of participation in extra-curricular activities.

Significance of the study

The objective is to determine the effectiveness of student services for international students at Southern Oregon State College and to identify needs that result from the effectiveness assessment. One of the tasks is to work with several segments of the college—including personnel services employees, deans, department heads, instructors, and the students themselves—to ensure that their perceptions of the basic objectives are compatible with each other. Including all constituencies leads to "improved understanding of the personnel point of view and of its potential contributions to institutional philosophy and activities" (Brunson 75).

This study will modify an instrument previously used primarily

for assessing the effectiveness of student services for American students (Agler 1980). The instrument assesses not only the philosophical objectives of student services, but also assesses specific resources available to students outside the classroom. However, any relationships between specific objectives identified in Section I of the questionnaire and specific resources identified in Section II are not intended or identified. Most of the objectives correspond with facets of several resources.

Method of the study

International students must comprise some portion of the college students who use student services. Do they use the services as successfully as American students? One hypothesis to be tested is that international students are not using student services as much as American students. Utilizing a questionnaire developed for American students at the University of La Verne, a private parochial college in southern California, the use of and need for student services by international students can be compared to its use by American students at Southern Oregon State College. This questionnaire has been revised by having it examined for relevance by student services personnel at Southern Oregon State College, who determined which questions were not applicable and suggested additional student resources. After the questionnaire was revised, it was distributed in classrooms to groups of students at all levels from freshman to senior. Thirty percent of the international students at Southern

Oregon State College are represented, all of whom are regularly admitted students who have passed an English language proficiency threshold. These international students were asked to report their last TOEFL test score and to label their own English language proficiency on a scale. Both measures have been indexed with the fulfilled and unfulfilled need of student services to determine if English language proficiency affects the use of student services.

According to Lee et al. (1981), self-perceived English proficiency is a strong predictor of satisfaction in progress toward achieving both primary and secondary goals as well as in facilitating course work. It is important for international students to be confident about their language skills in order to interact with native speakers and compete in an academic program (xv).

Single institution study

The single institution evaluation process was selected for this study. As Berry (1967) points out, "the only way to insure even approximate accuracy is to examine each campus in its own setting" (3).

Southern Oregon State College was selected because of its proximity to the researcher and because of its relatively high enrollment of international students (160, or 3.5% of the student population, which is the highest enrollment of international students at any college in southern Oregon). To combine data between varying institutions would "muddy the results" (Agler 13). The college also

contracts its ESL program with the American Language Academy, which brings international students from a variety of cultures and countries and with a range of English language proficiency to the campus.

Limitations

The study is limited to respondents of the main campus who are officially enrolled at the college.

The study is limited to the perceptions of specified student services objectives identified in the questionnaire and is also limited to responses concerning the helpfulness of identified resources for students.

Since this study is descriptive only of Southern Oregon State College, generalization of findings beyond the college is unwarranted.

CHAPTER II

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

Purpose of the literature review

What are the ways in which the use of student services by international students have been effectively measured? The answer to this question will provide the essential background to measuring the use of student services by international students at Southern Oregon State College. But before this question can be answered, its components must be examined. The concept of student services itself needs to be defined. In general, how have student personnel services been evaluated? What factors are involved in the college experience of international students which may be an important consideration of their use of student services? New research into the use of student services, particularly as it relates to international students, does not come into existence from a vacuum of background information. The relevance of previous studies in these areas is discussed here.

This chapter presents a historical perspective of the evaluation of student personnel services in the United States, both in general and as it applies to international students; in this respect, the factor of language proficiency is taken into account.

This review is divided into the development of survey and evaluation instruments, studies involving the problems and needs of

international students, examination of some academic support programs and models, and a discussion of how academic success relates to language proficiency.

Needs assessment survey development

One early survey of student personnel services was conducted by Hopkins in 1926 and measured personnel procedures in five general areas at thirteen institutions of higher education. Cowley developed a survey in 1931 asking about nineteen personnel functions at the university, with a focus on whether the function was in need of development.

In 1932, Brumbaugh and Smith evaluated ten major divisions they found essential to personnel, developing a point scale with the assistance of experts in the area of student personnel work from a variety of colleges and universities.

Wrenn and Kamm (1948) constructed an Evaluation Report Form for student services at the University of Minnesota, focusing on fourteen personnel services which correspond remarkably closely with the services studied in the most recent surveys. This survey dealt with the administrative attitude toward the services. Kamm (1955) was the first to develop a student services evaluation which evaluated the students' point of view, to be used in conjunction with the survey created with Wrenn. The survey had 60 items and allowed students to respond with a "yes" to indicate that services were functioning adequately and a "no" if the service was inadequate.

In 1962 Fitzgerald developed The Student Personnel Services

Questionnaire which has been used extensively and in several modified
forms in subsequent studies (Agler 1980). The survey contained forty
statements and asked faculty for perceptions of specific personnel
functions in terms of a range of the importance of each function.

McDavis (1974) developed a <u>Survey of Student Personnel</u>

Objectives to determine whether an institution's student personnel services were achieving minimally essential objectives. The survey was divided into two sections; Part I asked if student personnel services were providing various services to help students, while Part II asked if student personnel services were actually assisting the students in various ways. Respondents could respond "yes," "no," or "don't know," and results indicated that the instrument could be used with diverse populations such as students, faculty, and administrators in evaluating the effectiveness of an institution's student personnel services.

Agler (1980) summarizes several single institution studies and has determined that since the Hopkins survey in 1926, eight instruments to evaluate student services have been developed and used in multiple surveys, with the Fitzgerald instrument used most frequently (43). Agler uses these studies in analyzing the definition of needs assessment. The most general definition is that of the process to be used in identifying "the gaps between what is and what ought to be" (22). Emphasis is put more on the respondent's perception of needs rather than the assessor's perception. Agler

modified her needs assessment from the McDavis instrument so that there existed a comparison of "what is" (as quoted above) with "effectiveness" and "what ought to be" with "importance" (underline added here for emphasis). That comparison is also made in the present study.

The present study continues the trend of surveying students while maintaining the range of personnel services established by some of the earliest studies. The most important change in the present study is that it compares the use of personnel services by American college students with the use of services by international students with the underlying assumption that international students have differing problems and needs.

Studies of problems and needs of international students

Hull (1978) and Flack (1976), after reviewing an extensive amount of literature, concluded that the major reasons international students came to the United States were the following: to get an advanced education or training not available at home, to acquire prestige through a degree from a U.S. institution, to take advantage of available scholarship funds, to escape unsettled political or economic conditions, and to learn more about the United States.

Lee et al. (1981) cited an unpublished study by Forrest G.

Moore (1965) in which he suggested that dissatisfaction of
international students with their American experience was with the
specific details of college life and not the general college

situation. Moore delineated the following international student problems: 1) problems related to proficiency in English; 2) problems caused by differences in the educational systems; 3) problems of adjustment to the American culture; 4) problems related to the complexity of the situation in terms of the number of adjustments required and the time allowed for making them; 5) problems of legal impediments to study abroad; 6) problems of academic performance; 7) problems of inadequate resources; and 8) problems of social adjustment.

Securing good academic advice, financial difficulty, insufficient orientation, and lack of social and personal guidance were found to be the major problems by Ursua (1969). Johnson (1971) suggested, by comparing responses of international students and those of American students, that the academic problems of both international students and American students were basically the same except for the language problem.

Lee et al.'s (1981) extensive review of studies measuring problems faced by international students revealed that many found inadequacies related to areas covered in student services.

The problems and needs of an international student seem to change over time. Klein et al. (1971) reported that early problems were those associated with loneliness, followed by academic problems, and later by emotional and interpersonal problems. They also found that self-confidence was a major factor in meeting social needs of international students. They suggested a shift be made from concern

with the foreign aspect of international students to the aspects shared by all students.

Walter (1978) states that the use of counseling services by international students has been minimal, because American counselors have not been trained to provide effective support for them.

The problems and needs of international students may be grouped into three main themes. Lack of language proficiency as the recurring problem is cited throughout the history of these studies. A variety of other problems and needs specific to international students have been identified. But another, humanistic theme emerges in the later studies discussed above which focuses on the similarities between American and international students—even in the area of their problems. For this reason, the use of student services by international students compared to American students is especially relevant. If language proficiency is a determining factor in the use of student services by international students, then a stronger link is forged between the language-based findings of the earlier studies and the more humanistic themes of the later studies.

Yet those problems and needs of international students which are peculiar to them are recognized in our institutions of higher education, as demonstrated by the support programs provided for them.

Academic support programs and models

Support services in the form of counseling, workshops, tutors, writing centers, protected courses, etc. are offered to help

international students in universities across the United States.

Nevertheless, Snow and Brinton (1988) say that "what is occurring is that the university system is generally unprepared to assist [international] students in attaining academic success by providing the necessary support system" (554). They ask educators to recognize what students need to be able to do at a university in order to prepare them to meet academic demands.

Hargett and Olswang (1984), having noted the problems the University of Washington was having with international students who had been admitted relying on English proficiency exams, suggest a variety of support services in addition to raising the minimum TOEFL level for full-time unrestricted admission to 580. These support services include asking faculty to take a more humanitarian approach to teaching international students. Hargett and Olswang feel this approach is particularly suited to the small liberal arts college, which is characterized by personalized instruction and individualized services.

No matter how sensitive a college is to the needs of the international student, the hurdle of language proficiency must be passed, and where this hurdle is placed (and how high it should be, and even how many there should be) is of some debate. How connected is it with the other problems encountered by international students?

English language proficiency studies relating to academic success

The majority of the research findings agree that proficiency in

English is positively related to academic performance (Lee et al. 1980, 13). Lack of proficiency with English is often thought of as the source of international student social problems. Morris (1960) found that difficulty with English was negatively related to international students' satisfaction with their stay and contact with U.S. nationals. Nenyod (1975) concluded that some social, housing, and food problems were due to lack of proficiency in English. Spaulding and Flack (1976) concluded that students who had difficulties with oral or written English tended to have both academic and social adjustment problems.

Lee et al. (1981) examined literature which found that international students who attended orientation programs had significantly higher knowledge of the university's regulations than those who did not. This insight into international students use of student services relates to their findings that international students who attended an orientation program had higher English language test scores and higher academic performance (19). Lee et al. concluded that self-evaluated command of English was a substantial predictor of satisfaction in a variety of needs. In order for students to feel satisfied with their stay, a sound preparation in English skills is a must (131). Lee et al. measure that satisfaction in several ways:

Those students who reported a greater command of English skills tended to be more satisfied with the university environment; i.e. measured as a composite of understanding the grading system and course requirements,

opportunities to discuss course work with faculty members, getting advice from academic advisors, [etc.] (Lee et al., 1980, 80).

Researchers have been interested in the link between the level of English proficiency required for international students to fully attend American universities and those students' actual performance once admitted. Greis (1984) discusses the dichotomy between language proficiency and academic competence. He notes that the 1983 TOEFL Manual assumes "that once non-native English speakers have achieved language proficiency they will somehow automatically make a smooth transition to their academic courses" (4). Verts (1994) concurs, adding that "just because a student has acquired an arbitrary level of English competence does not mean that he or she is ready to compete at the university on a level equal to the native speaker" (1). Verts adds that ESL students don't want to hear that they need to do more to prepare for university work besides learn English. she lists several tasks ESL students in her program need improvement rhetorical style, classroom behavior, approach to teachers, and the importance of timelines and deadlines. Personal adjustment and socialization is difficult. She stresses that to admit a student into the university based on TOEFL scores, register him/her for classes, and then abandon that student to the "storms of the campus is nothing less than immoral" (3).

Light, Xu, and Mossop (1987) feel that "academic success may require different levels of language skills at different campuses and

for different academic majors" (253), but that international students with below-standard TOEFL scores who are nevertheless admitted for other reasons often outperform students whose TOEFL scores were in the acceptable range. Compounding this apparent contradiction, Graham (1987) says that universities assume that a certain level of English proficiency is necessary for successful college work, and that they further assume that an ESL professional should know what that level is. But in her research of existing studies, she discovers that the link between English language proficiency and academic success is "murky indeed" (506) and that some researchers say there is no link. She questions whether the TOEFL actually measures communicative competence, since institutions admit only those students who have demonstrated a high level of language competence; this high English proficiency can not be measured against the low English proficiency of students who were refused admittance as a factor influencing academic success. She adds that "one would expect that general intelligence and academic skill . . . would have an effect on academic performance" (515-516). Graham thus recommends that admissions offices adapt English proficiency requirements to the number of ESL support services available on a particular campus. This recommendation may reflect on studies such as the present study at Southern Oregon State College if a relationship between number of support services provided for (and used by) ESL students and academic success is established in future research.

Language proficiency studies look most closely at what is asked

of ESL students before they begin their academic work in contrast to their later success. But what is provided for these students after they have passed academic proficiency standards? In most cases they are treated like American students with the exception of access to a Foreign Student Advisor and invitation into some kind of international club or group. All other student services and resources are provided to a general campus population or other specific groups such as minority or disabled students. Measuring how these resources are perceived and used by international students is the focus of the next chapter.

CHAPTER III

METHODOLOGY

This chapter will introduce and explain the methodology used in this study, including the population and sample used, how the data was collected, how the instrument was developed including factors of validity, reliability and piloting of the instrument, and how the data is treated.

In the case of the present study, the most appropriate instrument (Agler 1980) was revised partly by reviewing information taken from other sources, especially Lee et al. (1981). The results of the revised survey and any conclusions which may be drawn should provide information to the personnel services at Southern Oregon State College which will allow them to better assist international students.

Population and sample

The population of Southern Oregon State College is comprised of 4515 full-time and part-time students who were enrolled during the Spring quarter of 1996 at Southern Oregon State College. The number of international students enrolled at Southern Oregon State College in 1995 (SOSC Bulletin 1995-96, 2) was 160, which is 3.6% of the total number of students on campus. Only those students who have attended Southern Oregon State College for at least one quarter are

included in this study.

In drawing the sample an attempt was made to reach 30 percent of the international students currently enrolled. This sample size was considered sufficient due to stratified selection which accomplished a representative sample. The 30 percent figure resulted in the need for approximately 53 international students. Since international students are found in higher proportions in the sciences, courses from these departments were chosen for sampling of upper-division courses. Composition and restricted writing courses provided the remainder of the ESL students sampled.

The task of sampling 30 percent of the entire student population at Southern Oregon State College would require that a total of 1500 students be included in the survey. Since the hypothesis being tested is that international students would use student services less than American students, it was not necessary to maintain a ratio of American students sampled to international students equal to that of the college enrollment. For this reason, a nearly 1:2 ratio was used, with a total sample of 95 American students.

Southern Oregon State College is currently considering revising its student services. The Student Services and Counseling Center has, coincidentally, created its own questionnaire for this purpose. In 1994, a questionnaire by an undergraduate student, Mitsuko Tanaka, collected the perceptions of international students on a number of aspects about SOSC, including their perceptions of student services.

One result was that international students now have drop-in counseling at the student center. The advisor for the questionnaire, Larry Nollenberger, Director of the Academic Advising program, also indicated that international students desired more information about student services.

This study is a more formal evaluation of how extensively student services are actually used by international students as opposed to American students. The results of the study will be made available to the Dean of Student Affairs and Dr. Nollenberger and have been requested for use in conjunction with the information gathered in the accreditation survey.

It was a concern of the Office of Student Affairs that this study, timed as it coincidentally was with their own, would produce survey fatigue in the students. This concern was addressed carefully by ensuring that the samplings did not overlap.

Data collection

Survey research has increased in recent years with the questionnaire or interview being the most commonly used methods. The interview technique has the disadvantage of requiring a great amount of time in the collection of data. The disadvantage of the mailed questionnaire is nonresponse and the possibility of bias. According to Withey (1960), "Those who answer questionnaires differ from those who do not. Similarly, those who cannot or will not be interviewed

are different from those who acquiesce" (1448). In order to maximize returns and obtain a representative sample of respondents, the questionnaire method was used in this study and given to a stratified sample of classes.

Department heads were contacted to gain permission to distribute the questionnaires during class time. It was estimated that eight classes of more than twenty students each would provide a minimum of 100 samples without replication, with a high end of 200 samples. Department heads in English, Engineering, Marketing, and Economics agreed to allow their departments to take part in the questionnaire and provided lists of instructors who taught courses with appropriate enrollments. These heads also assisted in making the initial contact with the instructors. Instructors were given a description of the study and asked to donate fifteen to twenty minutes of class time.

Both lower-division and upper-division courses were chosen for distribution of the questionnaire in order to ensure that a broad range was represented in the sampling. The lower-division courses chosen were among those required for all majors, (two sections of Writing 123 and Speech 125), and the upper-division courses were divided equally among the other four schools or departments for several reasons: to avoid duplication of students as much as possible, to generate a broad range of majors in the sample, to lessen the burden of involvement in any one department, to avoid survey fatigue in students by not sampling courses targeted by

another concurrent survey at the college, and to increase the chances that international students, who tend to major in certain fields over others, would be included. The actual courses in which questionnaires were distributed were English 101 and 103 (2 sections), Writing 123 (2 sections), Speech 125, History 453, Business 447, Economics 320 and Economics 202. Permission to survey several courses in Engineering and Computer Science was later withdrawn by the Dean of Student Affairs due to a fear of the impact of "survey fatigue" upon an imminent campus—wide survey in which those classes were to take part.

Two courses offered by the English Department, English 101 and 103, were specifically included because they are restricted to fully-admitted international students, who range in level from freshman to graduate student and include students who have been on campus from one term up to more than one year.

Because of the need for willingness on the part of instructors to participate, along with the specific inclusion of English 101 and 103, the selection of courses is not completely random. However, no specific students were chosen for the sample.

The same person distributed the questionnaire in each participating class to ensure that directions given were clear and consistent and that the sampling procedure was stringently followed. That person (myself) made appointments to explain the questionnaire to each of the instructors who agreed to give up class time.

Three days were set aside to administer the questionnaires. A

total of ten classrooms were visited over those three days. The completion of the questionnaire was allotted the first or last twenty minutes of class time, as determined by the preference of the instructor. I both passed out and collected the questionnaires myself, and answered student questions as well as gave directions for completion to the students. In the case of Writing 101 and 103, an additional ten minutes was provided for completing the questionnaire. In the case of Writing 123, an additional ten minutes was used to provide information about the focus of the study and the problem being examined to the students, who were being introduced to the idea of primary research.

The number of responses received totalled 148, resulting in a 30% sample of international students and a 3.4% sample of students overall at Southern Oregon State College. International student responses comprised 33.5% of the total responses received.

Instrument development

An instrument was used which not only assesses the objectives of student services, but also assesses resources available to students outside the classroom. There was no direct relationship intended between the objectives found in Section I and the resources identified in Section II. Fulfilling a specific objective is facilitated by a number of resources.

Section I of the present questionnaire is taken from a study by Agler (1981), revised so that the vocabulary is more accessible to

international students. Agler's questionnaire in turn largely reflects a modified version of the <u>Survey of Student Personnel</u>. Objectives developed by McDavis (1974). His survey was based on the <u>Inventory of Student Personnel Objectives</u>. McDavis reports that the inventory was evaluated by a panel of student personnel researchers, educators, and practitioners. These "expert" judges selected fifty objectives to be retained from a pool of sixty. The criterion for retaining an objective was "relevance to student services" (6). At least three-fifths of the panel had to agree that an objective was relevant before being retained.

For the purposes of Agler's (1980) study, 22 of McDavis's items in the survey were considered relevant because of their applicability to students. The omitted items from the McDavis survey considered irrelevant reflected services offered to faculty, administrators, and to other non-student members of the university community. Agler also added and subsequently pretested two items considered congruent with the goals and mission statement of the university where she conducted her study: "To provide well defined policies regarding standards and regulations" and "To provide disciplinary procedures which are growth experiences." The University of La Verne (in southern California), where Agler conducted her study, is a parochial school which promotes Christian values; while some of the items in the survey appear to focus more strongly on values than similar studies designed for non-religious colleges, all of these objectives were taken from the McDavis instrument which was compiled through the input of a panel of

national experts in the field of student personnel services. an important consideration would be whether objectives concerning personal values are appropriate for inclusion in a questionnaire administered in a public institution. After the pros and cons of including this objective were weighed, it was included in the final form of the questionnaire in order to provide data about whether this was an important issue for international students at a public institution. At Southern Oregon State College, almost half of the students are from Mexico, where religious values generally hold a higher priority in the lives of its populace. Would the lack of association with such values be an important factor in the educational experience of international students? Yet international students may also feel that "developing a system of values" is a very private matter which should not be considered a part of a university education. It is difficult to determine the import of this question, and although the international students who piloted the instrument (all Japanese) expressed no discomfort, on the other hand, there was unfortunately no assurance that their understanding of the term "values" had the same import as that which was intended by a questionnaire originally devised for native speakers. This issue is discussed in further detail in the section on reliability and validity issues.

Agler modified the response codes of "yes," "no," and "don't know" used in the McDavis study. For each of the objectives, two questions were asked regarding the <u>importance</u> of a given objective as

perceived by the student, and the degree of effectiveness of a given objective as perceived by the student. The response alternatives which the student used to assess importance included "very important," "important," "of little importance," and "not important." The response alternatives which the student used to assess effectiveness included "very effective," "effective," "limited effectiveness," "not effective," "not applicable at your level," and "don't know." This modification allowed the researcher to compare the importance of the objectives with the effectiveness of those objectives as perceived by the students. The comparison of perceived importance with effectiveness allowed the creation of a "Need Index" which was used in determining the need for each objective and the degree of fulfillment of that need. The present study at Southern Oregon State College also uses the Need Index in comparing the degree of fulfillment of needs of American students and international students as well as the factor of English proficiency.

After her study, Agler recommended that the following objectives be dropped from the survey: "To assist in interpreting student actions to the local community," and "To assist in interpreting student actions to the university community." Due to respondents' confusion over the questions, a large number of "don't know" and "not applicable" responses occurred, suggesting that these objectives were either irrelevant or unclear. These objectives therefore were not included in the present study.

Section II, of the Survey of Services for Students

questionnaire, also taken from Agler, lists resources for students outside of the classroom and asks the student to select from among several response categories: "very helpful," "helpful," "of limited help," "not helpful," "not applicable," and "don't know." An opportunity is provided at the end of the survey for respondents to list any of the resources in which they would desire more help.

Agler added the categories of "financial aid" and "campus security" to the list of resources in the original McDavis survey. She recommended in the final discussion of her study that students also be given the opportunity to indicate if they are disabled.

An additional section on population characteristics in the questionnaire was designed to provide information in relation to the respondents' age, sex, marital status, full or part time student status, undergraduate level, length of time at the university, extent of participation in extracurricular activities at the College, and national/international status.

Agler's questionnaire was modified for the study at SOSC in a number of ways. Four employees of Southern Oregon State College recommended revisions. These employees represent the scope of the staff at the college and include a counselor in the Student Resource Center, the Foreign Student Advisor, the Associate Dean of Students, and an instructor who teaches both American and international students.

Two questions from Part I of Agler's study were deleted because they were found not to be relevant at SOSC. The terms "important"

and "effective" were the source of much discussion which resulted in a change of wording throughout Part I of the questionnaire. Agler's terms were compared to a similar section of the College Outcomes

Survey published by the American College Testing Program, which asked students about their use of student services. In some ways, Agler's questionnaire is quite similar to the College Outcomes Survey; however, while the term "important" was retained, the term "well" was used instead of "effective," so that the whole question was worded "How well is this service performed?" instead of "How effectively is this service performed?" This change was adopted in the present study.

The staff reviewing the questionnaire also made recommendations about Part II, Resources for Students Outside of the Classroom.

Several categories were deleted from Agler's study as they were services which are not provided at SOSC. Other categories were proposed and ultimately added, including "Women's Center," "Writing Center," "Math Center," and "Disabled Student Advisor." Three categories were combined and reworded as "Academic Resource Center."

Three other categories were reworded for clarity.

The questions on student demographics are almost unchanged from Agler's study, except that colleges and majors which do not exist at Southern Oregon State College were deleted. One of the questions was reworded to ensure that international students would understand the vocabulary. The term "objective" was changed to "goal."

An additional page of questions was provided for international

students in the present study, asking for country of origin, first language, self-reported TOEFL score and a self-assessment of English proficiency. These last two questions were inspired by Lee et al. (1981), who found a correlation between self-reported English proficiency and satisfaction with needs being met, but found no correlation between needs being met and TOEFL score. There is a full sample of the questionnaire in Appendix A.

Reliability and validity issues

Would this study be replicable at another institute of higher learning? The instrument would have to be examined for relevance as far as the objectives in Section I being in accordance with the mission statement of the college or university, and as far as the resources listed in Section II being provided at the college or university. With appropriate additions and deletions made in these cases, the study should be replicable as long as there is an international student population present. However, the results of the study might be quite different. This study is not meant to provide data about institutions of higher education in America in general, but only about the population at Southern Oregon State College. The data should not be extrapolated to have importance beyond that institution.

The instrument can be tailored to an individual institution and efforts were made to ensure that it did fit the objectives and resources provided at Southern Oregon State College. The study

Survey, which is intended to provide a much broader spectrum of demographic and college-related data but still focuses in part on the use of student services. Administrative personnel have requested the opportunity to compare the results of the data in this study with the data in the College Outcomes Survey. If the results of questions in the College Outcomes Survey which are similar to those in this study concur in both cases, reliability would be suggested.

In discussing the instrument with college personnel at SOSC, vocabulary issues were addressed to ensure that international students would understand objectives in the same way that they were understood by American students. The SOSC personnel panel pointed out problematic words and phrases, and a consensus for alternative language was agreed upon; the students who subsequently piloted the instrument expressed no difficulty in understanding the terms. However, their comprehension was not back-tested; they were not asked to define these terms. Agler's study did not address any issues of reliability or validity, especially in the area of how terms would be understood by individual students. Interestingly, although Agler complained in her study that Law School students at La Verne did not seem to define questions in the same light as undergraduate and graduate students, she did not make recommendations for checks on content validity in her discussion. The present study lacked indepth checks as well. For example, the SOSC panel did not focus on the subjective conception of the term "values," especially as it is

expressed in one objective, "developing a system of values." Whether this term is understood equally by international and American students was not established, raising a question of content validity. Because the panel did examine the questionnaire and the piloting students did discuss difficulties with vocabulary, the instrument does possess face validity.

Piloting of the instrument

For the purpose of this study and its application to Southern Oregon State College, a piloting of the instrument was conducted. The questionnaire was pretested by administering to an undergraduate group of ten students, including 5 international students who agreed to participate as a sign of friendship for a former SOSC instructor. A sample testing was needed in order to provide participating instructors with a time-frame to allot for the administration of the questionnaire. The sample students were asked to take the questionnaire at normal speed in their classroom environment. slowest student took 30 minutes to complete the questionnaire. total included minutes needed to administer directions and answer questions. The sample testing was found to be especially useful since five of the participants were international students. question of whether or not they would have difficulty with the vocabulary or time allotment to answer their additional page on demographics was answered. On the average, the five international students completed the questionnaire within 18 minutes, while the

American students took 14 minutes. On the basis of student questions about the questionnaire, the following changes were made: the terms "commuter," "values," and "not applicable" were briefly explained before administering the questionnaire, and the purpose of the study was described in general terms. The importance of answering every question in some way was stressed.

Treatment of the data

The data were examined in two parts. The first part was student perceptions of objectives of student services, as indicated in Section I of the questionnaire, and the second part was helpfulness of resources outside of the classroom, as indicated in Section II of the questionnaire.

The treatment of the data in many respects closely replicates the method used by Agler (1980). Agler's intent in building the questionnaire was to analyze the categories shown in the following analysis column. A response was desired to determine, for instance, if a particular objective was important or not important. To facilitate students' ease in answering the questions, the response options were expanded, as indicated in the chart. To clarify, a student had the option of choosing responses ranging from "Very important," "Important," "Of little importance," and "Not important." The "Very important" and "Important" categories were tallied together under the category "Important," and the "Of little importance" and

"Not important" categories were subsequently tallied together under the category "Not important." A similar strategy was used for the responses concerning effectiveness and helpfulness.

The data were tabulated yielding a frequency and a percentage distribution. After collapsing the categories, the data from the questionnaire were analyzed to determine the needs of students regarding objectives and to determine the helpfulness of resources. For determining needs, the responses of "importance" and "effectiveness" were examined first, followed by an examination of these two categories together which constituted a need index.

Categories for Analysis	Categories in Survey
Important	Very Important Important
Not Important	Of Little Importance Not Important
Effective	Very Well Well
Not Effective	Not Very Well Poorly
Helpful	Very Helpful Helpful
Not Helpful	Of Limited Help Not Helpful

The following hypotheses were tested. In addition, student services objectives were rank ordered according to their importance and effectiveness, thus yielding their relative value.

Importance of objectives

- 1. Null Hypothesis: No statistically significant difference exists between American students and international students in the perceived "importance" of the various objectives of student services. Statistical Test: the data from the questionnaire are nominal; therefore, the Chi-square test was used to determine if there were significant differences between American and international students, with the level of significance equalling .05.
- 2. Rank Order of "importance" of objectives: the responses of international students and American students were examined further in order to determine the extent of differences among the objectives. A ranking process was used. The following categories were established for this purpose.

Objectives |

Degree of Importance

Exceptionally Important

80% or greater "important" responses

Important

50% through 79.9% "important" responses

Moderately Important

40% through 49.9% "important" responses

Not Important

40% or greater "not important" responses

In Agler's (1980) utilization of this rating scale; for each objective the highest percentage of responses in a category had to be at least ten points higher than any other response in that category in order to qualify for listing in the table. A simple majority would not have allowed for the more important responses to be included. Since the data were dichotomous, binomial tests were conducted to determine what the level of discrepancy would be between response categories to achieve a statistically significant difference. Agler's analysis indicated that a 10 percent differential would be sufficient when analyzing data from a sample of from 100 to 300 respondents, and a 16 percent differential would be needed for a sample of between 40 and 50 responses. However, Agler applied the 10 percent differential to all her samples for the sake of consistency (55). The 10 percent differential is applied to this

study as well, since the total number of respondents (148) falls into the range used by Agler.

Agler chose a minimum of 40 percent of "important" responses as required for inclusion in the listing; less than 40 percent was judged to be an insufficient percentage for listing; this number represented a reasonable degree of support, allowing one dominant response to emerge for a particular objective, whereas 30 percent would allow more than one response to emerge and 50 percent would allow too few to be recorded.

3. An analysis of the demographic characteristics was made regarding "importance." Since the demographic data relating to these characteristics were frequently sub-divided into several categories (for example, the length of time the students had been attending the college), the number in each category was often too small to be measured through the Chi square statistical analysis; therefore, the following two-step measure established by Agler was followed: A minimum of 40 percent in any response category was essential; in addition, the 40 percent or above measure had to be at least 10 percent higher than the next largest category.

Effectiveness of objectives

 Null Hypothesis: No statistically significant differences exist between American and international students in the perceived "effectiveness" of the various objectives of student services. Statistical Test: The data from the questionnaire are nominal; therefore, the Chi-square test was used to determine if there were significant differences between American and international students, with the level of significance equalling .05.

2. Rank Order of "effectiveness" of objectives: American and international students as groups were examined further in order to determine the extent of differences among the objectives. A ranking process was used. The following categories were established for this purpose.

Objective 0

Degree of Effectiveness

Exceptionally Effective

80% or greater "effective" responses

Effective

50% through 79.9% "effective" responses

Moderately Effective

40% through 49.9% "effective" responses

Ineffective

40% or greater "not effective" responses

Not Applicable

40% or greater "not applicable" responses

Don't Know

40% or greater "don't know" responses

3. An analysis of the demographic characteristics was made regarding "effectiveness." Since the demographic data relating to these characteristics were again too small to be measured through the Chi square statistical analysis, Agler's two-step measure was followed: a minimum of 40% in any response category was essential. In addition, the 40 percent or above measure had to be at least 10 percent higher than the next largest category.

Need of students regarding objectives

To determine "need," an index was established based on Agler's methods, through a combination of "importance" and "effectiveness" ratings for objectives. Based on this information, a rank order was established yielding the extent of need from greatest to least.

1. Need Index:

- a. If an objective was perceived as being "important" and "effective" by a respondent, the need was considered fulfilled.
- b. If an objective was perceived as "not important" but "effective," the objective was considered overemphasized.
- c. If an objective was perceived as "important" but "not effective," this was considered as an unfulfilled need.
- d. If an objective was perceived as "not important"

and "not effective," there was no need for meeting the objective.

2. Rank Order of "needs" of students: American and international students as groups were examined further in order to determine the extent of need. A ranking process was used. The following categories were established by Agler for this purpose and are used in this study.

Need

Degree of Fulfillment

Exceptionally Fulfilled

80% or greater "need fulfilled"

Fulfilled

50% through 79.9% "need fulfilled"

Moderately Fulfilled

40% through 49.9% "need fulfilled"

Unfulfilled

40% or greater "need unfulfilled"

Not Applicable

40% or greater "not applicable"

Don't Know

40% or greater "don't know"

3. An analysis of the demographic characteristics was made regarding the index of need since the data relating to these

characteristics were too small to be measured through the Chi square.

Helpfulness of resources

- 1. Null Hypothesis: No statistically significant differences exist between American and international students in the perceived "helpfulness" of the various resources available to students.

 Statistical Test: The data from the questionnaire are nominal; therefore, the Chi square test was used to determine if there were significant differences between American and international students, with the level of significance equally .05.
- 2. Rank Order of "helpfulness" of resources. American and international students were each examined further in order to determine the extent of differences among the resources. A ranking process was used. The following categories were established for this purpose.

Resources

Degree of Helpfulness

Exceptionally Helpful

80% or greater "helpful" responses

Helpful

50% through 79.9 "helpful" responses

Moderately Helpful

40% through 49.9% "helpful" responses

Not Helpful

40% or greater "not helpful" responses

Not Applicable

40% or greater "not applicable" responses

Don't Know

40% or greater "don't know" responses

3. An analysis of the demographic characteristics was made regarding "helpfulness" of resources. Since the data relating to these characteristics were too small to be measured through the Chi square statistical analysis, the following two-step measure was established as used by Agler: a minimum of 40 percent in any response category was essential; in addition, the 40 percent or above measure had to be at least 10 percent higher than the next largest category.

An additional analysis of several of the demographic categories was based on the total of "don't know" responses to measure lack of

knowledge. Lack of knowledge was determined by tallying "don't know" scores in Section II for each questionnaire, then dividing the total from all questionnaires in each demographic category by the number of students in the category to create an average of number of "don't know" responses for students in each demographic group.

English language proficiency factor

In order to determine whether proficiency in English affected the use of student services by international students, international respondents were asked to both report their last TOEFL score if they had taken the test and to give a self-evaluation of their English language ability in eight areas of academic proficiency along a range of 1 to 4, 4 being the highest. These self-reported scores were added to create a raw number for each international respondent, which was then compared to the need index for each student. The TOEFL scores were also compared to the need index, with the hypothesis that there would be a correlation between fulfilled needs of student services and English language proficiency. To create the correlation, the self-reported scores were divided into 5 ranges, from 32-30, 29-27, 26-24, 23-21, and 20 and under. The ratio of fulfilled needs as determined by the Need index was compared to the unmet needs and "don't know" responses. This same formula was applied to a range of the TOEFL scores, which were divided into 3 ranges as a result of the scores provided: 400-500, 501-550, and

over 551. The need index scores of students who did not take the TOEFL were not considered.

CHAPTER IV

RESULTS

This chapter presents an analysis of the data. Section I is a description of the sample returns, including examination of population characteristics of the respondents. The importance and effectiveness of the twenty-one objectives of student services are examined by noting statistically significant differences between international and American students, followed by an examination of the objectives for international students as a group and for American students as a group, noting specific student characteristics where relevant.

The needs of students as they relate to the objectives were identified by examining the relationship of the importance and effectiveness ratings. The needs of American students as a group and of international students as a group are assessed, followed by a comparative needs assessment between American and international students, noting specific student characteristics where relevant.

In the second section the findings in the area of helpfulness of resources is presented. American students are compared to international students. Demographic characteristics are examined to discover if lack of knowledge of student resources is related to specific student groups.

In the third section international students' English language

proficiency as measured by both TOEFL scores and by self-reported ability is compared to fulfilled needs to determine if there is a relationship.

Section IV presents a summary of the findings.

Sample returns

The results are tabulated from a total of 148 responses from American and international students, resulting in a 3.5 percent sample of the students, both full and part time. The responses number 53 from the international students and 95 from American students.

Table XIII in Appendix C provides the percentage and number in each of the subgroups of population characteristics. Forty three percent of the respondents were female and 57 percent were male, while the college population is 46 percent male and 54 percent female. Fifty seven percent of the respondents were between 17 and 23 years old compared to 64 percent of the population of the college.

Section I

Importance of Objectives

Statistically significant differences using the Chi-square are presented, followed by rank order interpretations, and an analysis of differences grouped according to population characteristics.

Differences between international and American students

Table I indicates that significant differences occur between the two groups in responses to 3 of the objectives regarding importance, thereby rejecting the null hypothesis that there would be no significant differences in the pattern of responses when international students were compared to American students. Since all the objectives for the two groups were considered important by the respondents, differences appear to be in the degree of importance, with international students finding the objectives slightly more important than American students. Exceptions and additional findings are noted.

Response differences occurred between the two groups for objectives in the following areas: understanding selves as individuals and developing a system of values. Both responses were positive, with international students reflecting the higher rankings.

A response difference occurred between the two groups in the objective of developing leadership and organizational skills, with American students reflecting the higher positive response.

Rank order interpretations for each group and a comparison between the two groups

Both the American group and the international group are examined further for differences based on the rank order described in Chapter III.

Tables II and III give these perceptions of importance showing

TABLE I

SIGNIFICANT DIFFERENCES OF PERCEPTIONS OF IMPORTANCE AND EFFECTIVENESS OF OBJECTIVES BY RESPONDENT GROUPS

N=International 53; American 95

Gı	coups =
Ι	(International
Δ	(American)

	Important		Not Important Missing			Effec	Not Effective Effective				ot icable	Don't Know		Missi		ing	
	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	,	Ŋ
				1. S			ides o <u>i</u> tand ti					nelp stu duals.	ıden t				
I . A.		(46) (65)		(7) (30)		0		(23) (37)		2 (17) 7 (16)		(1) (1)		(10 (4 0		4 1	-
				2. S	OSC		ides op elop de					help sti ls.	ıdent	s			
I. A.		2 (4 9 8 (82		(4) (10)				(24) (44)		3 (15) 4 (22)		(1) 0		(1			
				3. S	OSC		ides o					help st	uden	ts			
I. A.		1 (43 4 (70		(6) (25)		(4) 0		(15) (20)		0 (21) 3 (36)		0 (6)	26 35	3 (1 5 (3			(3 0
				4. S			id es of of th					udents hers.	to be				
I. A.		5 (45 6 (91		(5) (9)		(3) 0		(11) (45)		7 (25) 3 (25)		0 (1)		' (1 3 (2			(3
				5. S	OSC	prov:	ides o	pport relat	unit e to	ies wh one a	ich l	help sti er.	udent	ts			
I. A.		7 (46 1 (86		` - /		(2) 0		(21) (48)		5 (24) 5 (24)		(1) (1)	23) (} (2	5) 2)	-	(2

TABLE I (cont.)

	Impo	tant	Impo	Not Not Important Missing Effective Effective Applicable			ot now		on't							
	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N
												studen d goal		to		
I. A.		(50) (95)		(1) (0)	4 0	(2) 0		(33) (61)		(11) (22)		(0) (1)		(7) (10)		(3) (1)
	7. SOSC provides opportunities for students to develop leadership and organizational skills.															
I. A.		L (43) 2 (87)		5 (8) 3 (6)		(2) (2)		(25) (44)		(16) (21)		(1) (0)		(8) (28)		(3) (2)
	8. SOSC provides opportunities for students to apply their leadership and organizational skills.															
I. A.		3 (44) 4 (87)		l (6) 3 (13)		(3) 0		(21) (36)		(17) (22)		(0) (4)		(9) (33)		
				9. P								tuden: ittees		כ		
I. A.		1 (39) L (78)		l (11) 9 (18)		(3)		(22) (43)		(10) (20)				(16) (31)		(3) (0)
	10. SOSC provides a variety of social, cultural, and recreational activities for students.															
I. A.		L (43) L (86)		6 (8) 3 (8)		(2) (1)		(35) (68)		(11) (12)		(0) (1)		(4) (12)		(3) (2)
				11.	SOS ece	C pro	vides Individ	oppo: dual	rtuni: help .	ties . if th	for s	tudeni ed it.	ts to)	···········	
I. A.		L (48) 5 (89)		(2) (5)		(3)			28 19			(1) (0)	6 9	(3) (9)		(3) (0)

TABLE I (cont.)

	Impor	tant	Not Not Not Important Missing Effective Effective Applicable			ı't ow	Missin									
	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	Ŋ	%	N
				12. 5	SOSC	provi	des a	dvice	for :	stude	nt org	ganiza	tion.	s.		
I. A.		(38) (63)		6 (14 4 (33		(1) 0		(12) (27)		(18) (11)				(20) (52)		(2) (2)
												sphere tudent:		ch		
I. A.		7 (46 3 (79		1 (6 2 (11		(1) (5)		(16) (54)		(22) (27)		(2) (1)		(11) (12)		(2) (1)
				14. 5								sphere dents.	₩hi:	ch		
I. A.		7 (46 1 (80	•	1 (8 3 (13	-	(1) (2)		(25) (51)		(15) (27)		٠,,		(8) (13)		(4) (0)
				15.	<i>SO</i> 5	SC pro			selin conc		stude	ents w.	ith			
I. A.		3 (47 5 (82		8 (4 5 (14		(2) 0		(26) (41)		(11) (12)		(2) (3)		(13) (40)		(1) (0)
				10	3. <i>S</i> C	OSC su			renes stud			ndivid	ual			
I. A.		0 (48 4 (80		8 (4 5 (14		(1) (1)		(19) (30)		(19) (30)		(2) (2)		(11)		(2) (1)
												mpus te colle		ke		
I. A.		5 (45 3 (82		5 (8 2 (11		0		(30) (34)		(18) (39)		(1) (3)		(4) (19)		(0) (0)

TABLE I (cont.)

	Not Important Important		Missing Effective				Not Effective		Not Applicable		Don't Know		Missing			
	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N
				18.	SOS	_	vides avail					ents al s.	bout			
I. A.		(48) (89)		(4) 2	(1) (2)	51 40	(2 7) (38)		(20) (48)		(1) (2)	9 6	(3) (6)		(2) (1)
				19.	SOSC	enco			dents serv		se th	e avai.	lable	•		
I. A.		(45) (82)		(7 (12			51 48	(27) (46)		(18) (38)		(2) (1)		(5) (10)		(1) (0)
			2	20. S	OSC	clear			the [llege.		ies a	nd rule	es of	•		
I. A.		(40) (84)		(10		(3) 0		(23) (53)		(14) (31)		(0) (0)		(13) (10)		(3) (1)
				21.	SOSC	prov			plinas s to g		tions	which	help			
I. A.		(42) (71)		(11 (24	•	0 0		(17) (25)		(19) (31)		(1) (1)		(14) (37)		(2) (1)

Null hypothesis is rejected at .05 level.

Computations are on "Importance" and "Effectiveness" separately. Missing data are not in the Chi-square computation.

that 17 of the objectives were rated as "exceptionally important" and 4 were rated "important" by the international students. The American respondents also found 17 objectives "exceptionally important" and 4 objectives "important." A few objectives should be singled out for comparison. Both

the international students and the American students identified "developing educational and career objectives" as the most important objective and "advice for student organizations," though seen as important, as the least important of the objectives. "Giving individual help if needed" was also found to be high on the list of exceptionally important objectives for both groups, and "disciplinary procedures which are growth experiences" was found to be low on the list of important objectives for both groups.

Demographic characteristics

A review of all variables within the demographic characteristics showed no important differences for "importance" of objectives according to age, sex, full or part time student, class standing, length of time at the college, or extent of participation in extracurricular activities.

Effectiveness of Objectives

Significant differences using the Chi-square formula are presented, followed by rank order interpretations and an analysis of

differences grouped according to population characteristics.

Differences between American and international students

Table I (p. 49-52) indicated the significant differences regarding the effectiveness of objectives for the categories of "effective," "not effective," "not applicable," and "don't know." Significant differences occurred for 11 objectives. When analyzed individually, the American and international students reflected further differences.

- 1. Differences were significant between the two groups in response to 11 of the objectives. In 3 of those objectives, American students responded most often in the
- "effective" category and international students responded most often in the "ineffective" category. These included the following objectives: awareness of the values held by others, learning to relate to one another, and applying leadership and organizational skills.
- 2. Responses were found to be significantly different between Americans and international students for 2 objectives where international students responded most often in the "effective" category and American students' largest response category was "ineffective." These objectives were orienting new students to the campus and the availability of student services.
- 3. Responses for 4 of the objectives showed significant differences in the "don't know" category for one or both groups. For

TABLE II

INTERNATIONAL STUDENT PERCEPTIONS OF IMPORTANCE OF OBJECTIVES BY RANK ORDER

Objective)egree		Importance Percentage
To provide help to students in:			
Exceptionally Important			
6. Developing educational and career goals 2. Developing decision-making skills 11. Providing individual help if needed 16. Awareness of individual needs of others 18. Providing information about student services 15. Counseling for personal concerns 13. Campus climate conducive to intellectual growt 14. Campus climate conducive to personal growth 5. Relating to one another 1. Understanding selves as individuals 4. Awareness of values held by others 17. Orienting new students to campus 19. Encouragement to use available student service 8. Applying leadership and organizational skills 3. Developing a system of values 7. Developing leadership and organizational skill 10. A balance of social, cultural & recreation act	s	S	94 92 91 90 90 88 87 87 85 85 85 85 85 81 81 81
Important			
21. Disciplinary actions which are growth experien 20. Defining the policies and rules of the college 9. Participating on decision-making committees 12. Advice for student organizations			79 75 74 72
Moderately Important			
None			
Not Important			
None			

TABLE III

AMERICAN STUDENT PERCEPTIONS OF IMPORTANCE OF OBJECTIVES BY RANK ORDER

Objective Degree		Importance Percentage
To provide help to students in:		
Exceptionally Important		
6. developing educational and career objectives 11. providing individual help if needed 18. providing information about student services 7. developing leadership and organizational skills 5. relating to one another 10. a balance of social, cultural & recreational activit 20. defining the policies and rules of the college 17. orienting new students to the campus 8. applying leadership and organizational skills 19. encouragement to use available student services 4. awareness of values held by others 2. developing decision-making skills 15. counseling for personal concerns 16. awareness of the individual needs of others 14. campus climate conducive to personal growth 13. campus climate conducive to intellectual growth 9. participating on decision-making committees	ies	100 95 94 92 91 91 89 88 87 86 86 86 86 85 84 84 83
Important		
21. disciplinary actions which are growth experiences 3. developing a system of values 1. understanding selves as individuals 12. advice for student organizations		75 7 4 68 66
Moderately Important		
None		

59 .

Not Important

None

the objective of awareness of the values held by others, the Americans' largest response category was "don't know" and the international students' largest response category was "ineffective." For the objective of the college providing advice for student organizations, both the Americans and the international students had highest responses in the "don't know" category, with the Americans answering at a higher percentage. American students responded to the objective of a campus atmosphere conducive to the intellectual growth of students with the highest response category being "effective," while international students responded most highly in the "don't know" category. The final objective, disciplinary actions which are growth experiences, was responded to most highly by international students in the "ineffective" category and by American students in the "don't know" category. As the questionnaire did not supply a category aimed at allowing international students to signify that they did not understand the terms, "don't know" could conceivably be taken as "don't understand" in cases such as the two objectives discussed above, where fairly sophisticated vocabulary is If this were the case, the significance of the difference in responses would have to be examined in that light.

4. Responses to two of the objectives were found to be significantly different between the two groups although both responded most often in the "effective" category. These were the objective of providing counseling for personal concerns, with the international students at a significantly higher percentage, and the

objective of clearly defined policies and rules, with Americans finding it to be more effective than international students.

Rank order interpretations for American and international students

American and international students are examined further for differences based on the rank order of percentages as described in Chapter III. Tables IV and V give these rank ordered perceptions of effectiveness.

International students

Table IV lists the international student responses, indicating 9 objectives which were listed in the "effective" category: developing educational and career goals; developing leadership and organizational skills; a balance of social, cultural, and recreational activities; availability of individual help; a campus atmosphere conducive to the personal growth of students; counseling for students with personal concerns; orientation of new students; information about the availability of student services, and encouragement to use the available student services. Four objectives were found to be moderately effective, including understanding selves as individuals, developing decision-making skills, participating on decision-making committees, and clearly defining the policies and rules of the college.

The three objectives found to be ineffective were developing a system of values, awareness of the values held by others, and a

campus atmosphere conducive to the intellectual growth of students.

The following objectives were not listed, as the responses were similar between "effective" and "not effective": relating to one another and applying leadership and organizational skills.

American students

American student responses indicated the 7 following objectives were seen as "effective," according to rank order in Table V: a balance of social, cultural, and recreational activities; availability of individual help; developing educational and career goals; a campus conducive to intellectual growth; a campus conducive to personal growth; clearly defined college policies and rules, and relating to one another. The 4 "moderately effective" objectives were developing decision-making skills, awareness of the values held by others, developing leadership and organizational skills, and participation on decision-making committees.

The objective of providing information about the available student services was found to be "ineffective."

Two objectives were not listed as the responses between "effective" and "ineffective" were similar. These were orienting new students to the campus and encouragement to use the available student services. Two other objectives were not listed as the number of responses for "effective" and "don't know" were too similar to delineate a tendency. These were understanding selves as individuals and counseling for students with personal concerns.

TABLE IV

INTERNATIONAL STUDENT PERCEPTIONS OF EFFECTIVENESS OF OBJECTIVES BY RANK ORDER

Objectives	Degree of	Effectiveness by Percentage
To provide help to students in:		
Exceptionally Effect	ive	
None		
Effective		
10. A balance of social, cultural, and recre 6. Developing educational and career goals 11. Providing individual help if needed 17. Orientation of new students to the campu 18. Information about available student serv 19. Encouragement to use available student serv 14. Campus climate conducive to personal gro 15. Counseling for personal concerns 7. Developing leadership and organizational	us vices services owth	ties 70 65 62 57 53 52 51 50
Moderately Effective	ve	
 Developing decision-making skills Clearly defining the policies and rules Understanding selves as individuals Participating on decision-making commit 		47 ege 46 45 44
Ineffective		
4. Awareness of the values held by others 13. Campus atmosphere conducive to intellect 3. Developing a system of values	tual growth	50 43 42
Not Applicable		
None		
Don't Know		
None		

TABLE V

AMERICAN STUDENT PERCEPTIONS OF EFFECTIVENESS OF OBJECTIVES BY RANK ORDER

Objective	Degree of	Effectiveness by Percentage							
To provide help to students in:									
Exceptionally Effective									
None									
Effective									
10. A balance of social, cultural, & recreation 11. Providing individual help if needed 6. Developing educational and career goals 13. Campus climate conducive to intellectual graduational confidence and 14. Campus climate conducive to personal growth 5. Relating to one another	rowth rules	98 73 72 65 57 56 54 51							
Moderately Effective		•							
 Developing decision-making skills Awareness of the values held by others Developing leadership and organizational significant strains Participating on decision-making committees 		49 47 47 45							
Ineffective									
18. Providing information about student service	es	51							
Not Applicable									
None									
Don't Know									
12. Advice for student organizations		56							

Comparison of the two groups

In a comparison of the American students and the international students, effectiveness ratings outnumbered ineffective ratings for both, with international students showing more ineffective ratings. Neither group had ratings in the highest category, "exceptionally effective." The objective of providing a balance of social, cultural, and recreational activities was seen as the most effectively implemented of all twenty-one objectives for both international and American students. The objectives of "helping students to develop their educational and career goals" and providing opportunities for students to receive individual help if they need it were each found to be the second or third most effective goal for both American and international students.

The objective "to develop a campus atmosphere which adds to the intellectual growth of students" was found to be the fourth most effective objective for Americans, but one of the three "ineffective" objectives for international students. The objective found to be most ineffective for international students was "awareness of the values held by others." This objective was, on the other hand, found to be effective by American students. It is important to consider for each objective whether language comprehension considerations are a factor in the perception of international students. Cultural differences regarding the connotation of the idea of values may also contribute to this response by international students.

Demographic characteristics

A review of all variables within the demographic characteristics showed no important differences for "effectiveness" of objectives according to age, sex, full or part time student, class standing, length of time at the college, or extent of participation in extracurricular activities.

Needs of Students

This section is based on the combined perceptions of importance and effectiveness of objectives, which results in the "index of need" described in Chapter III. The categories within the index are "need fulfilled," "objective overemphasized," "need unfulfilled," "no need," "don't know," and "not applicable."

In order to examine further the data for extent of need, a rank order of objectives was established for American students and for international students. Tables VI and VII contain the rank order of needs for the two groups.

International students

As indicated in Table VI, international student needs appear to have been met in seven of the objectives, which were (listed in order of highest percentage first) developing educational and career goals, individual help available if needed, a balance of social, cultural & recreation activities, participation on decision-making committees,

orientation of new students, developing leadership and organizational skills, and a campus atmosphere conducive to personal growth. Two more objectives were considered to be "moderately fulfilled": clearly defined college policies and rules and developing decision-making skills. The following two objectives were not listed, as the responses were similar for "need fulfilled" and "need unfulfilled": applying leadership and organizational skills and information provided about the available student services.

International students found the following six needs to be unfulfilled: awareness of the values held by others, developing a system of values, relating to one another, disciplinary actions which are growth experiences, a campus atmosphere conducive to intellectual growth, and advice provided for student organizations.

American students

According to Table VII, American student needs were met for six of the objectives, which were: (listed in order of highest percentage first) individual help available if needed; a balance of social, cultural, & recreation activities; developing educational and career goals; a campus conducive to intellectual growth, clearly defined college policies and rules, and developing decision-making skills. The need for five objectives was moderately met. These include a campus conducive to personal growth, developing leadership and organizational skills, relating to one another, awareness of the values of others, and encouragement to use student services.

TABLE VI NEEDS OF INTERNATIONAL STUDENTS BY RANK ORDER

Obje	ective	Degree o	
Тор	rovide help to students in:		
	Need Exceptionally Fulfilled		
	None		
	Need Fulfilled		
6. 11. 10. 9. 17. 7. 14.	Developing educational and career goals Providing individual help if needed A balance of social, cultural & recreation activit Participating on decision-making committees Orientation of new students Developing leadership and organizational skills Campus climate conducive to personal growth	ies	63 58 54 52 51 51 50
	Need Moderately Fulfilled		
20. 2.	Clearly defining college policies and rules Developing decision-making skills		48 43
	Need Unfulfilled		
4. 3. 5. 21. 13. 12.	Awareness of the values held by others Developing a system of values Relating to one another Disciplinary actions which are growth experiences Campus climate conducive to intellectual growth Providing advice for student organizations		65 55 54 47 46 42
	Not Applicable		
	None		
	Don't Know		
	None		

TABLE VII

NEEDS OF AMERICAN STUDENTS BY RANK ORDER

Obje	ective	_	ree of Need Percentage
Тор	provide help to students in:		
	Need Exceptionally Fulfilled		
	None		
	Need Fulfilled		
10. 6. 13. 20.	Providing individual help if needed A balance of social, cultural, & recreation activit Developing educational and career goals Campus climate conducive to intellectual growth Clearly defining college policies and rules Developing decision-making skills	ies	68 67 66 52 52 51
	Need Moderately Fulfilled		
7. 5. 4.	Campus climate conducive to personal growth Developing leadership and organizational skills Relating to one another Awareness of the values of others Encouragement to use student services		49 47 47 48 48
	Need Unfulfilled		
18.	Providing information about student services		48
	Not Applicable		
	None		
	Don't Know		
1.	Advice for student organizations Understanding selves as individuals Disciplinary actions which are growth experiences		59 45 40

American students identified one objective for which the need was unfulfilled: information provided about student services.

American students also responded at higher than a 40 percent level in the "don't know" category for three objectives: advice for student organizations, understand selves as individuals, and disciplinary actions which are growth experiences.

One objective was not listed as the responses were almost equally divided between the "met" and "unmet" responses: counseling provided for students with personal concerns.

Comparison of American and international students regarding need

For international students, needs were "fulfilled" in eightareas, and "moderately fulfilled" in two areas. For American students needs were "fulfilled" in six areas, and "moderately fulfilled" in five areas. Among these areas, the three objectives of developing educational and career goals, a balance of social, cultural and recreational activities, and individual help available if needed were ranked highest (listed in varying order) for both groups.

Although American students identified only one "unfulfilled" objective, international students identified six, three of which were identified as "fulfilled" or "moderately fulfilled" for Americans: awareness of the values held by others, relating to one another, and a campus atmosphere which is conducive to intellectual growth.

Two objectives which international students identified as

"unfulfilled" fell into the rankings of "don't know" for American students: advice provided for student organizations and disciplinary actions which are growth experiences.

Section II

Helpfulness of Resources

Significant findings using the Chi square statistic are presented, followed by rank order interpretations and an analysis of responses according to demographic characteristics.

Differences between American and international students

Table VIII indicated that significant differences occurred in responses of 5 of the twenty resources when the two groups are compared, thereby rejecting the null hypothesis that there would be no significant differences in the responses of American students and international students. The differences noted in "helpfulness" are in the categories of residence hall staff, health center and staff, writing center, financial aid, and foreign student advisor.

Rank order interpretations for American and international students and a comparison of both

No resources were found to be "exceptionally helpful" by either the American group or the international group. American students found three resources to be helpful: other student friends,

TABLE VIII

SIGNIFICANT DIFFERENCES BETWEEN AMERICAN AND INTERNATIONAL STUDENTS OF PERCEPTIONS OF HELPFULNESS OF AVAILABLE RESOURCES

N=American 95; International 53

Resources	Help	pful		ot lpful	No Appl	t licable	Don '	t Know	Mis	sing
	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N
1. Other Studen	t Frie	ends								
International	79	(42)	17	(9)	0	(0)	2	(1)	2	(1)
Americans	76	(72)	14	(13)	1	(1)	6	(6)	3	(3)
2. Residence Ha	11 St	aff*								
International	36	(19)	23	(12)	9	(5)	28	(15)	4	(2)
American	25	(24)	24	(23)	24	(22)	24	(23)	3	(3)
3. Dean of Stud	ent S	ervices	i							
International	23	(12)	19	(10)	6	(3)	48	(26)	4	(2)
American	16	(15)	19	(18)	10	(10)	50	(4 8)	5	(5)
4. Graduate Off	ice a	nd Staf	f							
International	23	(12)	21	(11)	17	(9)	38	(20)	2	(1)
American	4	(4)	11	(10)	24	(23)	41	(39)	19	(20)
5. Professors D	uring	Office	Hou	rs						
International	68	(36)	26	(14)	0	(0)	4	(2)	2	(1)
American	73	(69)	18	(17)	0	(0)	7	(7)	2	(2)
6. Health Cente	er and	Staff	k							
International	38	(20)	19	(10)	2	(1)	38	(20)	2	(1)
American	47	(45)	16	(15)	5	(5)	24	(23)	8	(8)
7. Academic Res	source	Center	<u> </u>							
International	30	(16)	21	(11)	4	(2)	42	(22)	4	(2)
American	27	(26)	16	(15)	3	(3)	52	(49)	2	(2)
8. Writing Cent	er*									
International	53	(28)	17	(9)	2	(1)	28	(15)	4	(2)
American	30	(29)	12	(11)	5	(5)	49	(47)	3	(3)
9. Math Center										
International	28	(15)	11	(6)	8	(6)	49	(26)	4	•
American	24	(23)	12	(11)	7	(7)	57	(54)	0	(0)
10. Campus Secu										
International	38		19	(10)	8	(4)	34	(18)	2	(1
American	24	(23)	25	(24)	7	(6)	43	(41)	1	(1

	TABLE VIII (cont.)									
Resources	Hel	pful		ot lpful		ot licable	Don	't Know	Mis	sing
	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N
11. Program Adv International American	36 35	(19) (33)	32 13	(17) (12)	2 3	(1) (3)	28 46	(15) (44)	2 3	(1) (3)
12. <u>Financial A</u> International American	id* 28 42	(15) (40)	25 27	(13) (26)	7 8	(4) (8)	36 20	(19) (19)	4 2	(2) (2)
13. Admissions International American	53 63	(28) (60)	21 16	(11) (15)	0 1	(0) (1)	19 15	(10) (14)	8 5	(4) (5)
14. <u>Campus Mini</u> International American	ster 22 4	(12) (4)	4 7	(2) (7)	1 11	(2) (10)	66 72	(35) (68)	4 6	(2) (6)
15. <u>Foreign Stu</u> International American	dent 45 3	Adviso (24) (3)	r* 28 5	(15) (5)	2 21	(1) (19)	25 64	(13) (61)	i) 7	(0) (7)
16. Minority St International American	udent 15 2	Affai (8) (2)	rs 9 5	(5) (5)	11 19	(6) (18)	62 72	(33) (68)	2 2	(1) (2)
17. <u>Disabled St</u> International American	udent 11 3	Advis (6) (3)	or 4 3	(2) (3)	15 19	(8) (18)	68 72	(36) (68)	2 3	(1) (3)
18. <u>Career Coun</u> International American	selin 26 18	g Offi (14) (17)	9 14	(5) (13)	9 10	(5) (10)	53 56	(28) (53)	2 2	(1) (2)
19. <u>Freshman Or</u> International American	ienta 28 27	tion (15) (26)	17 14	(9) (13)	13 16	(7) (15)	40 43	(21) (41)	2 0	(1) (0)
20. <u>Women's Cen</u> International American	<u>ter</u> 11 3	(6) (3)	6 4	(3) (4)	11 18	(6) (17)	72 69	(38) (65)	0 6	(0) (6)

^{*}Statistically significant at the .05 level.

professors during office hours, and Admissions. International students found two resources to be helpful: other student friends and professors during office hours.

American students found two more resources to be "moderately helpful": Health Center and staff, and Financial Aid. International students found the Writing Center, Admissions, and the Foreign Student Advisor to be "moderately helpful." As international students continue to work with the Admissions Office throughout their studies as opposed to American students who cease contact with the Admissions Office upon being admitted, this finding is not surprising.

No resources were found to be unhelpful by either group.

Although not statistically significant, Financial Aid also received the highest "unhelpful" score for Americans, and program advisorsreceived the highest "unhelpful" score by international students, closely followed by the "unhelpful" score for the Foreign Student Advisor. These responses are interesting and are unlikely to be the result of a response by American students who were unhappy not to receive financial aid (in which case one might expect that international students would also find financial aid to be "unhelpful" since so few are eligible) or by international students who would naturally have a higher number of "unhelpful" responses to the foreign student advisor since this resource is one of, if not the single most important resource provided by the college. In fact, in several instances respondents made unrequired marks on the

questionnaire to show their displeasure with the resource of foreign student advisor, including short critical comments ("the worst!"), stars, darkened circles, etc., leading to a general impression of dissatisfaction.

Both American and international students recorded 40% or more "don't know" responses to the following resources: Dean of Student Services, Academic Resource Center, Math Center, Campus Minister, Minority Student Affairs, Disabled Student Advisor, Career Counseling, Freshmen Orientation, and the Women's Center. In addition, American students also recorded 40% or more "don't know" responses to the resources of the Graduate Office and staff, the Writing Center, Campus Security, Program Advisor, and, as might be expected, Foreign Student Advisor.

Student listed resources

Respondents were asked to list any of the resources from Section II of the questionnaire from which they would desire more help.

Table XIV in Appendix C gives the complete list of resources asked for by students. American students requested the following most often: Financial Aid (10 respondents), Career Counseling (8 respondents), and professors during office hours (5 respondents). International students made the following requests most often:

Foreign Student Advisor (15 respondents), Career Counseling (7), and the Graduate Office and Staff (5). It is interesting that Career Counseling received both a high number of requests for more help and

TABLE IX

INTERNATIONAL STUDENT PERCEPTIONS OF RESOURCES BY RANK ORDER

Resc	purce	Degree of Helpfulness by Percentage
	Exceptionally Helpful	
	None	
	Helpful	
1. 5.	Other student friends Professors during office hours	79 68
	Moderately Helpful	
13. 15.	Admissions Foreign Student Advisor	53 45
	Not Helpful	
	None	
	Not Applicable	
	None	
	Don't Know	
20. 17. 14. 16. 18. 9. 3. 7.	Women's Center Disabled Student Advisor Campus Minister Minority Student Affairs Career Counseling Math Center Dean of Student Services Academic Resource Center Freshman Orientation	72 68 66 62 53 49 48 42 40

TABLE X

AMERICAN STUDENT PERCEPTIONS OF RESOURCES BY RANK ORDER

Resc	ource	Degree of Helpfulnes by Percentag
	Exceptionally Helpful None	
	Helpful	
	Other student friends Professors during office hours	76 73
	Moderately Helpful	
6. 12.	Health Center and Staff Financial Aid	47 42
	Not Helpful	
	None	
	Not Applicable	
	None	
	Don't Know	
14. 16. 17. 20. 15. 9. 18. 7. 3. 8. 11. 10. 19.	Foreign Student Advisor Math Center	72 72 72 69 64 57 56 52 50 49 46 43 43

a high number of "don't know" responses.

Demographic characteristics

The following categories were examined to determine if knowledge of student resources differed between American and international students: freshman were compared to a combination of seniors and graduate students; students who had attended the college for a year or less were compared to students who attended for more than a year; students who lived in college housing were compared to commuters; and students who were involved or somewhat involved in extracurricular activities were compared to students who were uninvolved.

An average number of "don't know" responses was recorded for each demographic group to provide a comparison between international and American students. No chi square statistic was performed as the sample sizes were too small to be statistically relevant within a significant degree of freedom.

American students had a total higher average of "don't know" responses than international students. However, when the demographic categories presented in Table XII are examined, international students have a higher "don't know" response in several instances.

Both American and international freshmen had higher "don't know" responses to "helpfulness" of resources than their senior and graduate student counterparts. However, the difference is greater for international students. For both freshmen and seniors/graduate students, Americans registered more "don't know" responses than

international students.

When length of time at SOSC is examined, both American students and international students who attended SOSC for 1 year or less had a higher "don't know" response than students who had attended for more than a year, but international students made a greater change to fewer average "don't know" responses after a year of attendance than American students. International students recorded fewer "don't know" responses than American students in both categories.

Both international and American students who live in college housing show fewer "don't know" responses than American students who commute. International students recorded fewer "don't know" responses in both categories than American students.

International and American students who were involved in extracurricular activities showed fewer "don't know" responses than students who were uninvolved. The biggest gains in knowledge were shown in this category for both groups.

The next largest gain in knowledge for American students were for those who lived in college housing. The smallest gain involved the length of time at SOSC. The second largest gain of knowledge for international students was found in the comparison of seniors and graduate students to freshmen.

TABLE XI

DEMOGRAPHIC COMPARISON OF INTERNATIONAL AND AMERICAN STUDENTS BY KNOWLEDGE OF RESOURCES

Total number of "don't know"	responses N		Average per stude	
American students International students		(854) (406)		
Class Level	Freshmen		Senior/Gra	duate
	N	Ave.	N	Ave.
American students International students	(239) (98)		(207) (86)	8.6 6.6
Length of Time at SOSC	1 year on	less	More than 1	year
	N	Ave.	N	Ave.
American students International students	(389) (201)	9. 49 8.38	(485) (98)	9.33 7.0
Residence	College	Housing	Commut	er
	N	Ave.	N	Ave.
American students International students	(225) (100)		(643) (210)	
Extracurricular	Not Invo	olved	Somewhat/Involv	
	N	Ave.	N	Ave.
American students International students	(515) (95)		(354) (217)	8.42 7.75

^{*}The total number of "don't know" responses possible for each student is 20, one for each resource.

SECTION III

English Language Proficiency

Of the 53 international students sampled, 9 had not taken the TOEFL. Forty-four reported TOEFL scores which ranged from 3 between 400-450, 4 between 451-500, 25 between 501-550, 7 between 551-600, and 4 over 600. In order to create large enough sub-groups withinthe range, the scores between 400 and 500 were considered together and the scores above 551 were considered together.

In their self-reported academic English language proficiency, international students ranged their abilities from a score of 1 (poor) to 4 (good) in 8 areas. The highest possible score for each student was 32; the lowest possible was 8. Nine students scored themselves in the range of 16-20, 10 students scored themselves in the range of 21-23, 10 students scored themselves in the range of 24-26, 13 students scored themselves in the range of 27-29, and 11 students ranged themselves between 30 and 32.

The TOEFL scores and self-reported scores did not correlate highly either on the high or low end of the ranges. For example, one of the 4 students scoring over 600 on the TOEFL provided a self-score of 21, one of the lowest scores. Conversely, one of the students who scored between 400 and 450 on the TOEFL self-scored a total of 32, the highest possible score. Since most TOEFL scores did range in the middle group (501-550) and most of the self-reported scores ranged in the middle three groups, these tended to correlate more highly.

TABLE XII

RELATION BETWEEN SELF-REPORTED ENGLISH PROFICIENCY
AND EXTENT TO WHICH NEEDS ARE MET FOR
INTERNATIONAL STUDENTS

Range	32 -	30	29	- 27	26 -	24	23 -	21	20	- 16
	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N	%	N
Met* Unmet* Don't Know*	33	(97) (33) (13)	26	(131) (72) (42)	39	(90) (82) 8 (8)	36	(90) (83) (17)	58	(109)

TABLE XIII

RELATION BETWEEN SELF-REPORTED TOEFL SCORE AND EXTENT TO WHICH NEEDS ARE MET FOR INTERNATIONAL STUDENTS

Range	400 - 500	501 - 550	551 - over 600
	% N	% N	% N
Met* Unmet* Don't Know*	33 (42) 44 (56) 3.1 (4)	46 (241) 39 (205) 9.3 (49)	35 (82) 35 (81) 8.2 (19)

^{*}Responses are totaled from the 21 objectives for each group.

Table XII shows the numbers and percentages for self-reported English proficiency in relation to the Need Index. The values shown are "Met," "Unmet," and "Don't Know." "Not Applicable" and "Not Needed" do not appear as the numbers, although part of the total percentage, were not relevant.

The TOEFL scores do not have a computational correlation with the extent that needs are met for international students. The highest range of scores has percentages of met and unmet needs which are equal, and which are both lower than the range of scores which fall in the middle scoring group, 501-550.

The self-reported proficiency scores more closely correlate with an index of met and unmet needs. If the ranges were collapsed from five categories to 3, the correlation would be even stronger. The lowest self-reported scores clearly correlate with the highest percentage of unmet needs and the lowest percentage of met needs.

SECTION IV

Summary of Findings

The importance of objectives were first examined for significant differences, with responses for three of the 21 objectives found significantly different when American students were compared to international students. While most students in both groups saw the majority of objectives as "important," differences existed in degree

of importance. Both international and American students agreed on 3 of the top 5 individual objectives as the most important. The ranking of objectives provided more detailed findings than did the Chi square statistical analysis. According to the rankings, American student rankings reflected the highest percentages of "important."

The effectiveness of the objectives was also examined. Significant differences occurred in the responses for eleven of the objectives when examined by categories of "effective," "not effective," "not applicable," and "don't know." The rank ordering of responses provided more detailed information and further clarifies the pattern of responses. International students found 9 of the objectives to be "effective" and 4 of the objectives to be "moderately effective," which comprise more than half of the objectives. For the American students, approximately half of the objectives were found to be "effective" (7) or "moderately effective" (4). International students found 3 of the objectives "ineffective," and American students found 1 of the objectives "ineffective" and responded with "don't know" at higher than 40% to one objective. International and American students agreed on the positive effectiveness of the three highest-ranking objectives, including providing a balance of social, cultural, and recreational activities, helping students to develop their educational and career goals, and providing opportunities for students to receive individual help if they need it.

The needs of students regarding objectives were established

through a combined analysis of the importance and effectiveness of objectives. When this need index was applied to the objectives, 9 of the 21 were considered "fulfilled" or "moderately fulfilled" for the international students, and 11 of the objectives were considered "fulfilled" or "moderately fulfilled" for the American students.

Both groups ranked the same three objectives as most highly fulfilled: developing educational and career goals, a balance of social, cultural and recreational activities, and individual help provided if needed. The need index revealed that international students and American students identified different objectives which were unfulfilled, with international students identifying six unfulfilled needs and American students identifying only one. The three most unfulfilled needs identified by international students focused on awareness of the values of others, relating to others, and the atmosphere on campus being conducive to intellectual growth.

Resources available to students were analyzed and significant differences in the responses from the American and international students were found for five of the twenty resources between the two groups. The largest categories of importance were responses of "don't know," where both groups indicated they did not know about some of the services designed to serve a particular segment of the student body, such as the Disabled Student Advisor, Minority Student Affairs, and the Foreign Student Advisor. The Women's Center was also found to be unfamiliar to the respondents, as was the Campus Minister, which is not surprising in that Southern Oregon State

College is a public institution with no religious affiliation. The "not helpful" ratings were not significant enough to appear in the rating scales.

Several categories among the demographic characteristics were correlated to the number of "don't know" responses in the list of resources to determine whether Americans and international students differed in their knowledge of resources based on how long they had attended the college, what their class level was, whether they lived in campus housing and how involved they were in extracurricular activities. The highest correlation of knowledge was established with senior and graduate level international students. In each case, international students showed slightly fewer average "don't know" responses than American students.

English language proficiency of international students, measured both by self-reported TOEFL and a self-reported academic rating scale, were correlated with met and unmet needs as provided by the need index of objectives to establish that there was some correlation with the self-reported proficiency scores but no correlation with the TOEFL scores. The strongest correlation occurred with the lowest self-reported scores and the highest number of unmet needs.

CHAPTER V

DISCUSSION

The purpose of this study was to determine the effectiveness of student services for international students at Southern Oregon State College and to identify their needs for student resources. A secondary purpose was to determine whether the effectiveness of and needs for student services for international students differed from those of American students, and whether English language proficiency was a factor.

Three null hypotheses were examined for statistical significance of the data. The first was that no significant differences would be found between American and international students in how they perceived the importance of the objectives of student services. The second was that no significant differences would be found between American and international students in how they perceived the effectiveness of student services. The third was that no significant differences would be found between American and international students in how they perceived the helpfulness of various student resources available at SOSC. The Chi-square statistical analysis was used to determine significant differences, with the level of significance at the .05 level.

Each hypothesis was examined further for direction and degrees of differences between American and international students based on a

rank order of percentages.

In order to define student needs for services suggested by the objectives, an index was established based on the "importance" and "effectiveness" responses. These needs were rank ordered in order to assess their relative value.

Self-reported English language proficiency of international students was correlated with the extent of fulfillment of needs according to the index.

Findings

The null hypotheses were rejected at the .05 level, and differences were found between American and international students for several objectives of student services and resources available to students outside of the classroom. Very few differences were found in examining the demographic characteristics.

Importance of objectives

Responses to three of the twenty-one objectives were significantly different when American students were compared to international students. While most students in both groups saw the majority of objectives as "important," differences existed in degree of importance placed on these objectives by the respondents. The international students gave greater support to the objectives than the American students.

The objectives "to develop educational and career goals" and "to give individual help if needed" appeared to be of greatest importance for the entire college, for they ranked in the top two or three objectives for both groups.

Other objectives which were also strongly affirmed by international students were "to develop a system of values," "to develop decision-making skills," and "awareness of the needs of individuals."

Effectiveness of Objectives

Responses to eleven objectives were found to be statistically significantly different when American and international students were compared. This outcome was based on the four response categories of "effective," "not effective," "not applicable," and "don't know." The international students rated the following nine objectives "effective": developing educational and career goals; developing leadership and organizational skills; a balance of social, cultural, and recreational activities; availability of individual help; a campus atmosphere conducive to the personal growth of students; counseling for students with personal concerns; orientation of new students; information about the availability of student services, and encouragement to use the available student services. Four objectives were found to be moderately effective, including understanding selves as individuals, developing decision-making skills, participating on decision-making committees, and clearly defining the policies and

rules of the college.

American student responses indicated the 7 following objectives were seen as "effective," according to rank order in Table V: a balance of social, cultural, and recreational activities; availability of individual help; developing educational and career goals; a campus conducive to intellectual growth; a campus conducive to personal growth; clearly defined college policies and rules, and relating to one another. The 4 "moderately effective" objectives were developing decision-making skills, awareness of the values held by others, developing leadership and organizational skills, and participation on decision-making committees.

The three objectives found to be ineffective by international students were developing a system of values, awareness of the values held by others, and a campus atmosphere conducive to the intellectual growth of students. The objective of providing information about the available student services was found to be "ineffective" by American students.

International and American students had similar rankings of the top three effective objectives: to provide a balance of social, cultural, and recreational activities; to develop educational and career goals; and to provide individual help if needed.

While American students found only one objective to be ineffective--concerning providing information about the available student services--international students found three objectives ineffective, two of which related to awareness of values held by

others and one concerning the campus atmosphere being conducive to intellectual growth. This seems to indicate a higher concern with cultural differences, as might be expected of international students.

Needs of students

According to the need index, needs were fulfilled for seven of the objectives for international students. In rank order, the international students found the same top three objectives as noted in the "effectiveness" rankings to be fulfilled; these were also the same top three ranked by American students. That students found three of the most important needs to also be the three most effective needs shows a measure of fulfillment at SOSC which is positive. The other needs found to be fulfilled were: participation on decision—making committees, orientation of new students, developing leadership and organizational skills, and a campus atmosphere conducive to personal growth. The following needs were considered to be "moderately fulfilled": clearly defined college policies and rules and developing decision—making skills.

American student needs were met for six of the objectives, which were: (listed in order of highest percentage first) individual help available if needed; a balance of social, cultural, & recreation activities; developing educational and career goals; a campus conducive to intellectual growth, clearly defined college policies and rules, and developing decision-making skills. The need for five objectives was moderately met. These include a campus conducive to

personal growth, developing leadership and organizational skills, relating to one another, awareness of the values of others, and encouragement to use student services.

International students differed significantly from American students in the number of needs which were not fulfilled. American students found only one need unfulfilled, to provide information about student services. International students found six needs unfulfilled; the top three related again to awareness of values and relating to one another and a fourth again identified the campus as not being conducive to intellectual growth.

Helpfulness of resources

While significant differences existed in respondent groups of American and international students for five of the twenty resources, the two groups reflected some similarity in their responses. The differences noted in "helpfulness" are in the categories of residence hall staff, health center and staff, writing center, financial aid, and foreign student advisor.

The largest categories of similar responses for both groups were responses of "don't know" for resources which applied only to specific groups. The "not helpful" responses were few in number. The resources of student friends and professors during office hours were found to be the most helpful for both groups. Americans also found Admissions to be helpful. International students identified the Writing Center, Admissions, and the Foreign Student Advisor as

moderately helpful. These rankings are of interest as the Writing

Center was ranked among the "don't know" resources for Americans. In

addition, "not helpful" responses by international students to the

resource of Foreign Student Advisor reflected the second highest

total of all "not helpful" responses. This may be data which should

be examined by the Foreign Student Advisor at SOSC.

Some of the resources which international students ranked significantly in the "don't know" category could be of concern: the Academic Resource Center provides a number of important campus services including counseling, career counseling and placement, academic advising, and remedial workshops. And Freshman orientation was also ranked significantly in the "don't know" category. If this resource were expanded and used more pervasively, it could affect students' knowledge of all the other resources found in the "don't know" category. The Math Center was also found in this category; this may be due to the fact that it is a relatively new (this academic year) resource on campus.

Demographic characteristics

Several demographic categories were correlated with the "don't know" responses on the list of resources available for each student in that category. The number of "don't know" responses decreased for seniors and graduate students when compared to freshmen. The number also decreased for students who were more involved with extracurricular activities. Of interest was the higher total number

of "don't know" responses for Americans in comparison with international students. This seems to indicate that international students may be better informed about student resources than American students. A number of factors may affect this.

English language proficiency

Self-reported TOEFL score did not demonstrate a computational correlation with the fulfilled and unfulfilled needs of international students. However, self-reported language proficiency as indicated by a scored scale of eight abilities did correlate to some extent, especially at the low end of the scale, where international students who scored themselves as least proficient were much more likely to have more unmet needs and fewer "fulfilled" needs.

Conclusions and Implications

Both American and international students considered most of the objectives important and found that approximately one-third of the services were successfully meeting the needs of the students. The fact that both American and international students registered few "needs unfulfilled" responses and yet admitted a lack of knowledge concerning several resources may indicate that the students are not as critical in their responses as they might have been had they more knowledge. Those objectives which were considered "exceptionally important," yet unclassified as regard to degree of fulfillment,

should be considered as areas needing attention and possible improvement.

The personal involvement of faculty, advisors, and offices which serve the students directly seem to be helpful to students, as indicated in the responses to resources. The smallness of the college and noted friendliness of the students may be reflected in the high responses of helpfulness for the resource of student friends.

The unfulfilled need by American students for more information about the available services would seem to coincide with the students' lack of knowledge about the available resources of counseling center, career counseling, Women's Center, and Freshman Orientation. Women responded with an overall "don't know" to the resource of Women's Center. It was expected that female students would and should be aware of a service designed to be helpful to them. An implication might be the lack of sufficient support for this service which has only been expanded recently and which may need to increase its visibility.

Other resources which were unfamiliar to both American and international students included campus minister, Dean of Student Services, Minority Student Affairs, and Disabled Services. Each of these resources provides services to a select population at the college for a select reason. One would expect that a visit to the Dean of Student Services would not be a common occurrence for a student. Few minority students attend Southern Oregon State College,

and the location of the office serving them is out-of-the-way. This is also the case with Disabled Services.

International students found the Writing Center effective, yet American students responded overall in the "don't know" category. There are two possible factors at work here; the instructor of the protected international writing courses has her office inside the entrance to the Writing Center, necessitating that students who visit her locate the Center; and the former instructor of the protected international writing courses is now the director of the Writing Center, which makes it particularly "user-friendly" for international students. In comparison, the international students along with American students responded most highly in the "don't know" category regarding the resource of the Math Center, even though a majority of international students are likely majoring in the sciences.

International students gave more "unhelpful" responses to the resource of Financial Aid, which might be expected, since funds are limited for non-residents. American students identified this resource as among the most helpful.

The Academic Resource Center was identified overall in the "don't know" category for both international and American students. Since this Center provides a variety of services to students, attention may need to be devoted to attracting more students. It would be interesting to discover the actual numbers of students served by the Center; during four visits it was found to be quiet and relatively deserted although staffed with several helpful and

attentive personnel.

When developing the instrument, it was thought the demographic categories of age, sex, major, year in school, residence, length of time at SOSC, and involvement in activities would reveal differences in perceptions of importance or effectiveness. In reality, however, these characteristics made little difference in the outcome of the investigation. In a larger sample of students, these demographic categories may have revealed more interesting results.

The major strengths of this instrument were reflected in the measures of importance and effectiveness, since these represent the difference between an existing condition and a desirable condition.

From a combination of these two measures, met and unmet needs can be discerned.

Although the list of resources is not directly related to the importance and effectiveness measures, it provided additional information about the helpfulness and knowledge of existing services.

The factor of English language proficiency was difficult to relate to any of the results. The comparison was forced and a more relevant method of correlating language proficiency with use of student resources was desired.

An important consideration for Southern Oregon State College is the attitude of international students that the objectives of developing awareness of the values of others and learning to relate to other students were ineffective. International students also found the campus atmosphere to be ineffective in adding to the intellectual growth of students. The college must examine why international students identify these objectives as ineffective and what may be done to improve the status of these objectives. This may be a key element to the satisfaction of international students with their educational experience at Southern Oregon State College and in the United States.

A final conclusion drawn from the results of the study is the Southern Oregon State College is faced with the challenge of increasing the publicity of its services to students and encouraging its student body to utilize these services.

Comparison of Results with Agler's Study

Since the instrument developed in this study in some places closely resembles the instrument used by Agler (1980), it is interesting to note that several similarities in responses were identified, even over a time period of sixteen years. Respondents in Agler's study and at SOSC found all the objectives to be important and almost equal numbers of objectives to be effective. Exactly the same number of objectives were found to be helpful for American students as well as international students. The two most helpful resources identified by Agler's respondents were "student friends" and "professors outside of the classroom." A high number of "don't know" responses were recorded for most of the same resources at

Agler's University of La Verne and at SOSC, indicating a need for improved knowledge of resources on both campuses. Further studies can provide data as to whether this is a generally occurring situation. As with Agler, the most interesting demographic characteristics indicated involvement with extracurricular activities.

One notable difference between Agler's study and the study at SOSC is that Agler found significant differences in the effectiveness of all 24 objectives between her three groups under scrutiny. The SOSC study found only eleven significant differences in effectiveness between international and American students. The fact that she used three groups instead of two likely contributed to this difference.

Agler focused on comparing undergraduates, graduates, and Law School students at the University of LaVerne. She did note demographic data identifying international students, but found it interesting only when discussing the resource of the Foreign Student Advisor. Agler did not attempt to assess English language proficiency as a factor in her study.

Recommendations

The data analyzed in this study indicate that Southern Oregon State College might consider the following recommendations:

1. Continue to provide the services which relate to objectives in the survey, doing further analysis of those objectives which

failed to be categorized in the need index. Particular emphasis should be placed on those objectives which were considered "exceptionally important" for both groups but did not qualify to be categorized in the need index. For international students, these are: college awareness of individual needs, information about available student services, counseling for personal concerns, campus climate conducive to intellectual growth, relating to one another, understanding selves as individuals, awareness of values held by others, encouragement to use available student services, applying leadership and organizational skills, and developing a system of values. American students also found most of these objectives "exceptionally important" and many of them did not qualify for the need index. Two additional objectives which American students found "exceptionally important" and which did not qualify are orientation of new students to the campus and opportunities to participate on decision-making committees. It should be noted that for both American and international students, the first three ranking "exceptionally important" objectives are being met.

- 2. Provide more information to both international and American students concerning the available student resources. More specific suggestions follow:
- a. A periodic questionnaire in the campus newspaper assessing students' knowledge of student services might serve to increase knowledge.
 - b. Provide more information during Freshman Orientation in

particular, and consider expanding Orientation services to more than one academic quarter. Consider using an item on quarterly course registration forms which would identify whether new students have had access to Freshman Orientation.

- c. Provide more information to freshman undergraduates in particular. Perhaps a one-page directory of what resources are available on campus condensed from the student handbook would assist in locating services. This information could be made available when students first arrived on campus.
- d. Provide more information to international students in particular. In addition to the resource directory suggested above, newly arriving international students could be presented with a guide to American college life including common procedures and behaviors both in and out of the classroom. Investigate the extent to which the foreign student advisor is helpful in this area.
- e. Publicize the services offered by the Academic Resource
 Center in such a way that more students are aware of all the
 resources available. Several respondents requested more help from
 Career Counseling, yet this was one of the resources which ranked
 most highly in the area of "don't know" responses.

Limitations of the study

A broader sample of both international and especially American students would have provided more detailed data in the area of demographic characteristics. Since 38 of the 53 international

students sampled were contacted through the protected Writing classes, the sample was not completely random. These students represent a level which, although fully admitted, has been graded remedial in the area of writing skills, with a possible result of a skewed representation of international students. In addition, 35 of the 53 international students had been on the SOSC campus for 1 year or less. Although all respondents had been attending for at least one full quarter before the present one surveyed, it is logical that students who are new to a campus will be familiar with fewer of its resources. In a random sample there is little guarantee of establishing a balance of students demographically in such an area as this one, but surveying the protected courses probably introduced more recent students more heavily.

Because of the concurrent survey conducted by the Office of Student Affairs for the upcoming accreditation, the number of classes which were available for samples was limited to those which were not already chosen for the College Outcomes Survey. Therefore a truly random sampling of students was not possible in the time frame allowed for the research.

The comparison of English language proficiency with unmet and met needs for student services by international students has an incomplete theoretical background and was constructed in great part for this study. No claim is made for its significance. More research needs to be done to determine whether this is a reliable instrument for this portion of the survey.

The "halo effect," in which respondents tend to react positively in order to please others, may be a factor in the survey. This is always a consideration when conducting survey research; the opposite effect may also be true. To clarify, several of the surveys were completed in which the respondent answered in exactly the same way for every single objective. In some cases, the respondent marked that every objective was "Very Important" and "Very Effective." In other cases, the respondent marked "Don't Know" for the effectiveness of every objective. In question is the amount of thought the respondent put into marking each answer.

Some terms were changed, upon the advice of personnel at Southern Oregon State College, to ensure comprehension by international students. The most important change was the term "well" substituted for "effectively." The connotations are slightly different and, although the survey is consistent within itself, the intent of the question as designed by Agler and McDavis may be subtly altered.

Another term of concern was "not applicable." Although this term was explicitly explained in each class where the questionnaire was distributed, so many seemingly inappropriate "not applicable" responses were recorded by international students that there emerges the possibility that this term was defined as a negative one on a scale with "poorly" or "not effective."

Respondents were requested to make some kind of mark for each objective and resource to avoid missing data. But in several cases

surveys were left partially or almost completely unanswered and were in effect useless except to raise the issue of why they had been left unanswered: comprehension problems? disinterest? oversight? time constraint? personal issues?

As content validity was not thoroughly assessed either in Agler's study or the study at SOSC, how the terms used were perceived by each group of respondents is unknown. In particular, the idea of "values" and the vocabulary needed to understand the objective of "a campus atmosphere with adds to the intellectual growth of students" are suspect. If the terminology was perceived in different ways by different students, how can we really know what significant differences in effectiveness imply about non-native English speaking students?

Suggestions for revision of the questionnaire

- 1. Demographic characteristics should be de-emphasized, and more emphasis should be placed on measures of involvement, such as on-campus living and involvement in activities, since the results indicated a correlation between involvement and knowledge.
- 2. Students should be given the opportunity to indicate if they are local or from out of the area. This characteristic may affect familiarity with resources since SOSC interacts with the local high school on several levels.
- 3. Revise the wording for objective 12, "to participate on decision-making committees," and objective 21, "to provide

disciplinary actions which are growth experiences," since a large number of "don't know" and "not applicable" responses indicate that these objectives may be unclear. Consider deleting objective 3, "to develop a system of values," due to issues of cultural differences and possible misunderstanding of vocabulary.

- 4. Provide sub-categories for the resource of Academic Resource Center, so that students will have an opportunity to be more clear about how helpful all of the services provided have been. These include personal counseling and remedial workshops as well as career and academic counseling.
- 5. If given to another population, the resources outside of the classroom should be restricted to those appropriate for each institution.
- 6. Create a stronger measurement to correlate demographic characteristics with knowledge of student services.
- 7. Determine a stronger means of measuring a correlation between English language proficiency and use of student services.
- 8. Ensure that sampling of classes is random to allow more balanced representation of such important demographic variations as length of time on campus and level of class standing.
- 9. Consider conducting a limited number of follow-up interviews with respondents who wish to participate in order to determine that the language used in the objectives was comprehended and that answers given corresponded to the intentions of the respondents.

Suggestions for further research

At Southern Oregon State College itself, the international students could be interviewed both individually and in groups to determine what factors are affecting their use of student services and the effectiveness of objectives relating to values, relationships, and a campus atmosphere conducive to intellectual growth. It would be interesting to measure their experience at SOSC on a satisfaction scale compared to American students.

A second study focusing only on the most important and effective objectives and resources at Southern Oregon State College based on the findings of this study could endeavor to reveal more detailed differences in the use of student services by American and international students. For instance, the fulfilled need for the objective of a balance of social, cultural, and recreational activities could be expanded to look at a number of activities offered in each area, especially in the area of cultural activities.

More useful would be a study focusing only on the differences between international and American students as far as the importance and effectiveness of objectives. In addition, a study which examined a larger pool of strictly international students could search for a relationship between types of responses and home country. During a first holistic examination of the completed questionnaires, an impression arose of a correlation between Japanese female respondents and positive responses.

As this instrument has been revised for use in comparing the

experiences of international students and American students for the first time, it would be useful to determine whether another institution would have similar results with the same revised instrument. As little research has been done in the area of measuring the use of student services by international students, such a study would add to the literature in this area.

A comparison of available student services at colleges and universities in other countries with American student services might reveal underlying philosophical differences about what resources and objectives are important factors in a college education. These differences, if they were found to exist, could help to explain difficulties international students may have in using student services in the United States.

Many resources are provided by student services at other institutions which are not offered at SOSC. It would be interesting to survey students, both American and international, to determine if their unmet needs would be satisfied by resources on a more comprehensive list than one limited to those offered at SOSC. If this were found to be the case, then additional resources could be suggested to SOSC or other institutions in which students took part in such a survey.

REFERENCES

- Agler, S. K. (1980). An Assessment of the Needs of Student Services at the University of La Verne. Ed.D. Dissertation, University of La Verne.
- American Psychological Association (1994). <u>Publication Manual of the American Psychological Association</u>, (4th ed.). Washington, D. C.: Author.
- Arbuckle, D. S. (1953). <u>Student Personnel Services in Higher Education</u>, New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Berry, M. A. (1967). Campus culture: A product of its own history, The Journal of College Student Personnel, LIII, 3.
- Blaesser, W. W. (1954). Organization and administration of student-personnel programs in college, <u>Review of Educational</u> Research, 24, 113-120.
- Brumbaugh, A. J. and L. C. Smith. (1932). A point scale for evaluating personnel work in institutions of higher learning, Religious Education, 27, 230.
- Brunson, M. A. (1959). <u>Guidance: An Integrating Process in Higher Education</u>. New York: Bureau of Publications, Teachers College, Columbia University.
- Canseco, G. and P. Byrd (1989). Writing required in graduate courses in business administration, TESOL Quarterly, 23, 305-316.
- Collier, V. P. & W. P. Thomas (1989). How quickly can immigrants become proficient in school English? <u>Educational Issues of Language Minority Students</u>, 5, 26-38, edited by J. Fuhriman. Boise, Idaho: The Bilingual Education Teacher Preparation Program.
- Cowley, W. H. (1931). A technique for making a student personnel survey, <u>Personnel Journal</u>, 10, 17-26.
- Cummins, J. (1981). Age on arrival and immigrant second language learning in Canada: A reassessment. Applied Linguistics 2. 132-149.
- Dubin, F. (1983). How to Succeed in Your College Courses: A Guide for the ESL Student, Association of American Publishers, New York, NY, 17 pages. ERIC ED 240 858.

- Educational Testing Service. (1990) TOEFL Test and Score Manual, 1990-91. Princeton, New Jersey.
- Flack, M. J. (1976). Results and effects of study abroad, The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, 424, 107-117.
- Graham, J. G. (1987). English language proficiency and the prediction of academic success, TESOL Quarterly, 21, 505-521.
- Greis, N. (1984). <u>Integrating ESL and academic studies</u>. Evaluative/Feasibility Report, Portland, OR: Portland State University. ERIC ED 250 920.
- Hargett, G. R. & S. G. Olswang (1984). An institutional approach to improving the English proficiency of foreign students: The modified transitional model, American Language Journal, 2, 67-83. ERIC ED 248 692.
- Hopkins, L. B. (1926). Personnel administration in colleges. Educational Record. 7, 174-177.
- Hull, W. F., IV. (1978). Foreign Students in the United States of America: Coping behavior within the educational environment. New York, New York: Praeger Publishers.
- Johnson, D. C. (1971). Problems of foreign students. International Educational and Cultural Exchange, 7, 61-68.
- Kamm, R. B. (1955). How effective are our student personnel programs? Personnel and Guidance Journal, 33, 318-324.
- Klein, M. H., A. A. Alexander and K.-H. Tseng. (1971). The foreign student adaptation program: Social experiences of Asian students, International Cultural and Educational Exchange, 6, 77-90.
- Lee, M. Y., M. Abd-Ella and L. A. Burks, <u>Needs of foreign</u> students from developing nations at U.S. colleges and universities, ed. by Stephen C. Dunnett, National Association for Foreign Student Affairs, Washington D.C., 1981.
- Lewis, C. L. (1973). College student personnel: A current estimate, <u>Journal of College Student Personnel</u>, 14, 5-9.
- Light, R. L., M. Xu, and J. Mossop. (1987). English proficiency and academic performance of international students. <u>TESOL Quarterly</u>. 21, 251-261.
- Maxwell, M. J. (1974). Foreign students and American academic ritual. <u>Journal of Reading</u>, 17, 301-305.

- McDavis, R. J. (1974). The <u>Development and Validation of an Instrument to Evaluate Student Personnel Services in Colleges and Universities</u>. Ph.D. dissertation, University of Toledo.
- McIntyre, J. P. (1974). Student personnel: The challenges of the future. <u>National Association Women Deans and Counselors</u>, 38, 59-64.
- Middlebrook, G. C. (1991) Evaluation of student services in ESL programs. Building Better English language programs: Perspectives on evaluation in ESL, Martha C. Pennington, ed., NAFSA: Association of International Educators. ERIC ED 331 285.
- Morris, R. T. (1960). The Two-Way Mirror: National Status in Foreign Students' Adjustment. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.
- Nenyod, B. (1975). Analysis of problems perceived by foreign students enrolled in state colleges and universities in the state of Texas. Ph.D. Dissertation. East Texas State University.
- Ostler, S. E. (1980). A survey of academic needs for advanced ESL, TESOL Quarterly, 14, 89-502.
- Spaulding, S. and M. J. Flack. (1976). The World's Students in the United States: A Review and Evaluation of Research on Foreign Students. New York, New York: Praeger Publishers.
- Southern Oregon State College Catalog, 1995-1996. (1995). Publications Office, Southern Oregon State College, Ashland, Oregon.
- Tanaka, M. (1994). A Survey to Understand the Situations of Foreign Students at Southern Oregon State College. Student paper, Southern Oregon State College.
- Ursua, A. R. (1969). The relationship between adeptness in the English language and social adjustment of foreign students. Ph. D. dissertation. Catholic University of America.
- Walter, J. H. (1978) <u>Counseling Appropriateness:</u> An Exploration from a Cross-Cultural Perspective. Research in Education. ED 159751.
- Verts, L. J. (1994). <u>Integration of ESL/LEP Students in the University</u>. Paper presented at the Sixth TESOL Summer Meeting, Corvallis, OR.

- Walter, J. H. (1978). Counseling Appropriateness: An Exploration from a Cross-Cultural Perspective. Paper presented at the Speech Communication Association Summer Conference on Intercultural Communication, Tampa, Florida. ED 159 751.
- Wrenn, C. G. (1951). Student Personnel Work in Colleges. New York: Ronald Press.
- Wrenn, C. G. and R. B. Kamm. (1948). A procedure for evaluating a student-personnel program, School and Society 67, 266-269.

APPENDIX A

STUDENT SERVICES QUESTIONNAIRE

SURVEY OF SERVICES FOR STUDENTS

Southern Oregon State College, 1996

The purpose of this study is to obtain your opinion of some of the services offered to students outside of the classroom at Southern Oregon State College. The information collected from the survey will be very helpful. Your honest responses to the statements are essential to this study. This survey is anonymous.

SECTION 1

The purpose in this part of the survey is to determine whether or not the university is achieving its goals in the area of services to students. There are two parts to each question. Please check one response for each part of the question.

Part 1 asks you how <u>important</u> this goal is at your level (freshman, sophomore, junior, or senior) of a university education.

Part 2 asks you how <u>well</u> you feel this goal is performed at your level (freshman, sophomore, junior, or senior) at Southern Oregon State College.

SAMPLE

SOSC provides services which help students to develop their career goals.

How important is	How well is this
this service to	service performed?
SOSC students?	Very well
Very important	Well
Important	Not very well
Of little importance	Poorly
Not important	Not applicable
	Don't know

SURVEY OF SERVICES FOR STUDENTS

Southern Oregon State College, 1996

1. How important is this service to SOSC students? Very important Important Of little importance Not important	SOSC provides opportunities which help students understand themselves as individuals.	How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know
2. How important is this service to SOSC students? Very important Important Of little importance Not important	SOSC provides opportunities which help students develop decision-making skills.	How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know
3. How important is this service to SOSC students? —— Very important —— Important —— Of little importance —— Not important	SOSC provides opportunities which help students develop a system of values.	How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know
4. How important is this service to SOSC students? Very important Important Of little importance Not important	SOSC provides opportunities for students to be aware of the values held by others.	How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know
5. How important is this service to SOSC students? Very important Important Of little importance Not important	SOSC provides opportunities which help students learn to relate to one another.	How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know

6. How important is this service to SOSC students? Very important Of little importance Not important	SOSC provides services which help students to develop their educational and career goals.	How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know
7. How important is this service to SOSC students? Very important Of little importance Not important	SOSC provides opportunities for students to develop leadership and organizational skills.	How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know
8. How important is this service to SOSC students? Very important Of little importance Not important	SOSC provides opportunities for students to apply their leadership and organizational skills.	How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know
9. How important is this service to SOSC students? Very important Important Of little importance Not important	SOSC provides opportunities for students to participate on decision-making committees.	How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know
How important is this service to SOSC students? Very important Of little importance Not important	SOSC provides a variety of social, cultural, and recreational activities for students.	How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know

		How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know
12. How important is this service to SOSC students? Very important Of little important Not important	SOSC provides advice for student organizations.	How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know
13. How important is this service to SOSC students? —— Very important —— Important —— Of little important Not important		How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know
14. How important is this service to SOSC students? Very important Important Of little important Not important		How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know
15. How important is this service to SOSC students? Very important Important Of little important Not important	SOSC provides counseling for students with personal concerns.	How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know

16. How important is this service to SOSC students? —— Very important —— Important —— Of little importance —— Not important	SOSC supports awareness of the individual needs of students.	How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know
17. How important is this service to SOSC students? Very important Important Of little importance Not important	SOSC orients new students to the campus to make them feel like they are a part of the college.	How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know
18. How important is this service to SOSC students? —— Very important —— Important —— Of little importance —— Not important	SOSC provides information to students about the available student services.	How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know
19. How important is this service to SOSC students? Very important Important Of little importance Not important	SOSC encourages students to use the available student services.	How well is this service performed? Very well Well Not very well Poorly Not applicable Don't know
20. How important is this service to SOSC students? Very important Important Of little importance Not important	SOSC clearly defines the policies and rules of the college.	How well is this service performed? — Very well — Well — Not very well — Poorly — Not applicable — Don't know

21.			
How important is	SOSC provides	disciplinary	How well is this
this service to	actions which	help students	service performed?
SOSC students?	to grow.	-	Very well
Very important			Well
Important			Not very well
Of little importance	•		Poorly
Not important			Not applicable
			Don't know

SECTION II

RESOURCES FOR STUDENTS OUTSIDE OF THE CLASSROOM

This section asks you where you yourself personally have or have not received help at the college. Please make one check for each item listed below in the appropriate column.

EXAMPLE

Counseling Center	VERY HELPFUL H	IELPFUL	OF LIMITED HELP	NOT HELPFUL	NOT APPLICABLE AT YOUR LEVEL	DON T KNOW
Other student friends:	VERY HELPFUL H	ELPFUL	OF LIMITED HELP	NOT HELPFUL	NOT APPLICABLE AT YOUR LEVEL	DON'T KNOW
Residence Hall Staff: Dean of Student						
Services: Graduate Office & Staff: Professors during						
Office Hours: Health Center & Staff: Academic Resource						
Center: Writing Center:						
Math Center: Campus Security: Program Advisor:						
Financial Aid: Admissions:						
Campus Minister: Foreign Student Advisor: Minority Student						
Affairs: Disabled Student			******			
Advisor: Career Counseling Office:						
Freshman Orientation: Women's Center:						
Other:			-			
LIST ANY OF THE ABOVE	RESOURCE	S FROM	WHICH YOU	#OULD 1	DESIRE MORE	HELP

SURVEY OF SERVICES FOR STUDENTS

Southern Oregon State College, 1996

DIRECTIONS: PLEASE PUT A CHECK MARK NEXT TO THE APPROPRIATE RESPONSES.

Present residence College housing Commuter	Gender Female Male
Are you a Freshman Sophomore Junior Senior Graduate student	Age 18 to 20 21 to 23 24 to 26 26 to 30 30 to 40 Over 40
How long have you attended the college1 quarter1-12 quarters2 t1 year3 t1 to 1-1/2 years0ve	/2 to 2 years o 3 years
Are you currently employed More than 20 hours/week Less than 20 hours/week Not at all	Are you currently a Full-time student Part-time student
How involved are you in extracurr college? ——— Very involved ——— Somewhat involved ——— Uninvolved	icular activities at the
What is your major?	
Are you an American citizen a permanent immigrant an international student	

If you are a permanent immigrant or an international student, please answer the following questions. All answers will be anonymous.

What is your native language?
What country are you from?
Did you take the TOEFL?
no, I did not
yes, I did. My last score was:
400-450 451-500 501-550 551-600 over 600

How would you describe your English ability? Circle one number to show how good your skills are in each area.

	Poor		Go	bod
Understanding lectures	1	2	3	4
Understanding conversations	1	2	3	4
Making class presentations	1	2	3	4
Taking part in conversations	1	2	3	4
Reading textbooks	1	2	3	4
Writing papers and essays	1	2	3	4
Taking Tests	1	2	3	4
Taking Notes	1	2	3	4

APPENDIX B

RESPONDENT DEBRIEFING LETTER

TO THE STUDENT RESPONDENTS

I hope that you will agree to take part in this research project on assessing needs for student services at Southern Oregon State College. This study involves a questionnaire where your responses will be anonymous and nothing will be known about your identify beyond general demographic data. This questionnaire is being given in this class by a prior agreed arrangement between your instructor and myself. Your involvement is wholly voluntary and you may refuse to participate without affecting your class status. You should understand that agreeing to participate in the questionnaire does not commit you to any further involvement in the study and that you will not be contacted again.

The purpose of the study is to assess the extent of the use of student services by both American and international students at Southern Oregon State College. The elements to be assessed include how important you think philosophical objectives of student services are, how well you think those objectives are met by student services providers, and if there is a resultant need for services based on a cross-index of these responses. You will also be asked to identify which student services are helpful to you. A compilation of demographic data about respondents will help me to determine which groups are being well-served and well-informed. I will provide this information to the college after I have finished my analysis of the data. The finished product will be submitted as a master's thesis at Portland State University in the Department of Applied Linguistics.

You can contact me at (541) 474-6457 if you have any questions or concerns about this questionnaire or how the information will be used. All information gathered will be kept in confidence, no names of individuals will be involved in this study, and after this study is finished all questionnaires will be destroyed.

You should understand that you will receive no remuneration from this study, no positive influence on your class grade, and no benefit beyond any concepts suggested through the questionnaire, but that it may be of benefit to others in the future. Furthermore, taking part in this questionnaire will not affect your relationship with Southern Oregon State College, any other school, or any other official agency in any way.

Thank you for your willingness to be a part of this study.

Molly Emmons

If you have concerns or questions about this study, please contact the Chair of the Human Subjects Research Review Committee, Research and Sponsored Projects, 105 Neuberger Hall, Portland State University, 503/725/3417.

APPENDIX C

DEMOGRAPHIC DATA

TABLE XIV

AMERICAN AND INTERNATIONAL DEMOGRAPHIC DATA

	American	International
Present Residence		
College Housing	26	16
Commuter	66 66	33
Missing	3	4
	Č	
Gender		
Male	57	21
Female	34	26
Missing	4	6
Are you a		
Freshman	25	20
Sophomore	25 25	5 5
Junior	16	8
Senior	19	6
Graduate Student	4	10
Missing	6	4
	•	-
Age		
18 to 20	35	14
21 to 23	2	13
24 to 26	8	8
27 to 30	10	9
31 to 40	3	5
Over 40	3	1
Missing	4	3
How long have you attended	this college?	
1 quarter	2	2
2 quarters	24	19
1 year	16	14
1 to 1-1/2 years	4	2
1-1/2 to 2 years	18	5
2 to 3 years	10	6
3 to 4 years	13	3
Over 4 years	5 3	1
Missing	3	1
Are you currently employed		
More than 20 hrs/wee		9
Less than 20 hrs/wee	k 24	19
Not at all	35	23
Missing	4	2

TABLE XIV (continued)

Are you currently a		
Full time student	62	31
Part time student	7	31
Missing	26	12
HISSING	20	10
How involved are you in extraour	nioulon o	otivition of the college
How involved are you in extracur Very involved		
Somewhat involved	14	6
Uninvolved	26	29
	52	15
Missing	3	3
Are you		
	00	
an American citizen	90	1
a permanent immigrant	1	10
an international student	0	41
missing	4	2
Mh-t-i		
What is your major?		
American: (in ranking orde	er)	
Harda a la const		
Undeclared	(11)	
History	(11)	
Business	(10)	
Criminology	(8)	
Economics	(7)	
International Studie	s (6)	
Biology	(4)	
Geography	(4)	
Health/Promotion	(4)	
Marketing	(4)	
Accounting	(3)	
Chemistry	(2)	
Communications	(2)	
Education	(2)	
Environmental Science	e (2)	
MBA	(2)	
Psychology	(2)	
Political Science	(2)	
Anthropology	(1)	
Art	(1)	
Computer Science	(1)	
English	(1)	
Mathematics	(1)	
Music	(1)	
Physics		
	(1)	
Pre-Physical Therapy Sociology		
Theater	(1)	
THEALET	(1)	

TABLE XIV (cont.)

International Students:	
Business/Marketing	(11)
Economics	(5)
Computer Information Science	(4)
Art	(4)
Education	(3)
International Studies	(3)
Psychology	(3)
Undeclared	(3)
Communications	(2)
Journalism	(2)
Accounting	(1)
Anthropology/Archaeology	(1)
Associate Degree	(1)
Bilingual Teacher	(1)
Chemistry	(1)
English	(1)
Mechanical Engineering	(1)
Music	(1)
Political Science	(1)
Pre-Nursing	(1)
Theater	(1)
Writing	(1)
international students only:	(-/
What is your native language?	
Spanish	(18)
Japanese	(14)
Indonesian	(3)
Chinese	(2)
French	(2)
Vietnamese	(2)
Arabic	(1)
Ethiopian	(1)
Korean	(1)
Palauan	(1)
Polish	(1)
Russian	(1)
Serbian	(1)
Swahili	(1)
Missing	(4)
	(4)

For

TABLE XIV (cont.)

What country are you from?

Japan	(14)
Mexico	(14)
Indonesia	(3)
Spain	(3)
France	(2)
Taiwan	(2)
Vietnam	(2)
Ethiopia	(1)
Korea	(1)
Palau	(1)
Peru	(1)
Poland	(1)
Russia	(1)
United Arab Emirates	(1)
Yugoslavia (!)	(1)
Zaire	(1)
Missing	(4)

Did you take the TOEFL?

No, I did not	(9)
Yes, I did	(39)
Missing	(5)

My last score was:

400-450	(2)
451-5 00	(3)
501-550	(22)
551-600	(10)
over 600	(2)

How would you describe your English ability?

	Poor			Good	
	1	2	3	4	
Understanding lectures Understanding conversations Making class presentations	0	7	23	21	
	1	7	15	28	
	7	17	17	9	
Taking part in conversations	1	16	18	15	
Reading textbooks	0	7	28	15	
Writing papers and essays	6	8	26	10	
Taking tests	1	11	24	14	
Taking notes	2	15	19	14	

TABLE XIV (cont.)

Addendum:

Demographic data from Section II of Student Services Questionnaire: List any of the Above Resources From Which You Would Desire More Help:

	Americans	International
Financial Aid	(10)	(2)
Career Counseling	(8)	(7)
Professors	(5)	(4)
Health Center	(3)	(4)
Foreign Student Advisor	(0)	(15)
Graduate Office and Staff	(0)	(5)
Writing Center	(1)	(5)
Minority Student Advisor	(0)	(4)
Freshman Orientation	(2)	(3)
Math Center	(0)	(3)
Academic Advising	(2)	(0)
Academic Resource Center	(1)	(2)
Program Advisor	(2)	(1)
Campus Security	(1)	(2)
Residence Halls	(0)	(2)
Women's Center	(1)	(1)
Admissions	(1)	(0)
Dean of Student Affairs	(1)	(0)
Other requests: Americans:		
"personal counseling"	(2)	
"science tutoring"	(1)	
"intro to tutoring"	(1)	
International students:		
"everything except frie	ends''	(1)